IVANHOE MINES LTD Form F-10/A June 08, 2012

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 8, 2012.

Registration No. 333-181598

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

AMENDMENT NO. 1

TO

FORM F-10

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

IVANHOE MINES LTD.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Yukon, Canada 1000 Not Applicable

(Province or other Jurisdiction of

(Primary Standard Industrial

(I.R.S. Employer Identification

Incorporation or Organization)

Classification Code Number)

Number, if applicable)

Suite 654, 999 Canada Place, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada V6C 3E1, (604) 688-5755

(Address and telephone number of Registrant s principal executive offices)

CT Corporation System

111 Eighth Avenue, New York, NY 10011, (212) 894-8700

(Name, address (including zip code) and telephone number (including area code) of agent for

service in the United States)

Copies to:

Beverly A. Bartlett Paul L. Goldman Edwin S. Maynard Ivanhoe Mines Ltd. **Goodmans LLP** Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, 654-999 Canada Place 355 Burrard Street Wharton & Garrison LLP Vancouver, B.C. **Suite 1900** 1285 Avenue of the Americas Canada V6C 3E1 Vancouver, B.C. New York, New York (604) 688-5755 V6C 2G8 10019-6064 (604) 682-7737 (212) 373-3000

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of the securities to the public:

As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement becomes effective

Province of British Columbia, Canada

(Principal jurisdiction regulating this offering)

It is proposed that this filing shall become effective (check appropriate box below):

A. x upon filing with the Commission, pursuant to Rule 467(a) (if in connection with an offering being made contemporaneously in the United States and Canada).

В. "	at some future date (check the appropriate of the check th	riate box belo	ow)			
1	. " pursuant to Rule 467(b) on () at () (designate a tim	e not sooner than 7	calendar days after filing)	
2	. " pursuant to Rule 467(b) on (securities regulatory authority in the) at (he review juri			sooner after filing) becau	ise the
3	. " pursuant to Rule 467(b) as soon regulatory authority of the review					
	after the filing of the next amend of the securities being registered on this ctus offering procedures, check the foll	s Form are to	be offered on a dela			jurisdiction s shel
		CALCUL	ATION OF REGIS	TRATION FEE		
				Proposed	Proposed	
				maximum	maximum	
	Title of each class of			offering price	aggregate	
Rights Comm	securities to be registered on Shares		Amount to be registered	per unit	offering price ⁽¹⁾ U.S.\$1,816,906,350	Amount of registration fee ⁽¹⁾ U.S.\$208,217.4
R	J.S.\$206,280 of this fee was previously Rule 457 of the Securities Act of 1933, result of stock splits, stock dividends of	as amended (the Securities Act	of 1933).	_	-

PART I

INFORMATION REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED TO OFFEREES OR PURCHASERS

I-1

IF YOU ARE A REGISTERED SHAREHOLDER AND RESIDENT IN A PROSPECTUS JURISDICTION, YOUR RIGHTS CERTIFICATE IS ENCLOSED. PLEASE READ THIS MATERIAL CAREFULLY AS YOU ARE REQUIRED TO MAKE A DECISION PRIOR TO 5:00 P.M. (EASTERN TIME) ON JULY 19, 2012.

This short form prospectus shall not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy nor shall there be any sale of these securities in any jurisdiction in which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to registration or qualification under the securities laws of any such jurisdiction.

This Rights Offering is made by a Canadian issuer that is permitted, under a multijurisdictional disclosure system adopted by the United States and Canada, to prepare this short form prospectus in accordance with the disclosure requirements of Canada. Prospective investors should be aware that those requirements are different from those of the United States.

The enforcement by investors of civil liabilities under United States federal securities laws may be affected adversely by the fact that the issuer is organized under the laws of the Yukon, Canada, that many of its directors and officers, and some or all of the experts named in this short form prospectus, are residents of Canada or otherwise reside outside the United States, and that a substantial portion of the assets of the issuer and of said persons are located outside the United States. See ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL LIABILITIES.

THE SECURITIES OFFERED BY THIS PROSPECTUS HAVE NOT BEEN APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED BY THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION (THE SEC) OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION NOR HAS THE SEC OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENCE.

Information has been incorporated by reference in this short form prospectus from documents filed with securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada. Copies of the documents incorporated herein by reference may be obtained on request without charge from the secretary of Ivanhoe Mines Ltd. at 654 999 Canada Place, Vancouver, British Columbia, V6C 3E1 (telephone (604) 688-5755), and are also available electronically at www.sedar.com.

Short Form Prospectus

Rights Offering June 7, 2012

IVANHOE MINES LTD.

Rights to Subscribe for 259,558,050 Common Shares

at a Price of US\$7.00 per Common Share or C\$7.17 per Common Share

Ivanhoe Mines Ltd. (we , us , our , or the Company) is issuing to all holders (Shareholders) of its outstanding common shares (Common Sha at 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on June 19, 2012 (the Record Date) rights (Rights) to subscribe for an aggregate of 259,558,050 Common Shares (the Rights Offering). A Shareholder is entitled to receive one Right for each Common Share held on the Record Date. As of June 7, 2012, the date of this preliminary short form prospectus (this Prospectus), there are 741,594,430 Common Shares outstanding. If all Rights issued in connection with the Rights Offering are exercised, the Company expects to issue up to 259,558,050 Common Shares following the Expiry Date (as defined herein), based on the number of Common Shares outstanding as of June 7, 2012. Additional Rights will be issued, and additional Common Shares will become issuable pursuant to the exercise of such Rights, if the number of Common Shares outstanding on the Record Date is greater than the number of Common Shares outstanding on the date of this Prospectus. The Rights are transferable and will be represented by rights certificates (Rights Certificates). Except as described below, only a holder of Rights with an address of record in Canada or the United States (a Prospectus Holder) or a Qualified Holder (as defined herein) is entitled to exercise Rights. Pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege (as defined herein), for every 20 Rights held, a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder will be entitled to subscribe for seven (7) Common Shares from June 27, 2012 (the Commencement Date) until 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) (the Expiry Time) on July 19, 2012 (the Expiry Date), at a price of, at such holder s choice but subject to any additional restrictions a Participant (as defined herein) may impose, either US\$7.00 per Common Share or C\$7.17 per Common Share (whether in United States dollars or Canadian dollars, the Subscription Price). The United States dollar denominated Subscription Price will be determined through negotiation between the Company and Rio Tinto International Holdings Limited (Rio Tinto) concluding

immediately prior to the filing of this Prospectus. The Canadian dollar denominated Subscription Price is a price equal to the Canadian dollar equivalent of the United States dollar Subscription Price based on the Bank of Canada noon buying rate (the Noon Buying Rate) on June 7, 2012. No fractional Common Shares or cash in lieu thereof will be issued. Where the exercise of Rights would otherwise entitle a holder thereof (each, a Subscriber and, collectively, Subscribers) to fractional Common Shares, the Subscriber s entitlement will be reduced to the next lowest whole number of Common Shares.

Holders of Rights who exercise their Rights in full (the Basic Subscription Privilege) are entitled to subscribe for additional Common Shares (the Additional Common Shares), if available, up to a holder s pro rata share of the total number of Additional Common Shares available for additional subscription, prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, pursuant to an additional subscription privilege (the Additional Subscription Privilege). See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Additional Subscription Privilege.

In addition, under a Memorandum of Agreement dated April 17, 2012 and amended on May 22, 2012 (the MOA), Rio Tinto, which together with its affiliates is the Company s largest shareholder and holds a 50.9% equity interest in the Company, has agreed, among other things and subject to certain terms, conditions and limitations set out in the MOA, to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege in full and to purchase all Common Shares (the Standby Shares) not otherwise acquired under the Rights Offering by holders of Rights, including Rio Tinto and its affiliates, pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and Additional Subscription Privilege (the Standby Commitment). In consideration of its commitment to provide the Standby Commitment, Rio Tinto will be entitled to the Standby Purchaser Fee (as defined herein). See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment , RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering and MOA WITH RIO TINTO.

If a Shareholder does not exercise its Rights for Common Shares pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege, or a Shareholder sells or transfers its Rights, the Shareholder scurrent percentage ownership may be significantly diluted by the issuance of Common Shares pursuant to the exercise of Rights by other holders of such Rights, as well as the purchase of Standby Shares by Rio Tinto. See <u>RISK FACTORS</u> Risks Related to the Rights Offering.

If the Rights Offering does not proceed, the aggregate Subscription Price paid for the Rights exercised (the Subscription Payments and, with respect to each Subscriber, the Subscription Payment) pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and Additional Subscription Privilege, as applicable, will be returned promptly to the Subscribers by the Subscription Agent (as defined herein) without interest or deduction.

Subscription Price: US\$7.00 per Common Share or C\$7.17 per Common Share

Subscription

	Price	Fees ⁽¹⁾	Proceeds to the Company ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾
Per Common Share	US\$7.00 /C\$7.17	US\$0.29	US\$6.71
Subscription Proceeds	US\$1,816,906,350/C\$1,861,031,219	US\$75,676,254	US\$1,741,230,096

- (1) Under the Standby Commitment, the Company has agreed to pay Rio Tinto a fee equal to 4.0% of the aggregate gross proceeds of the Rights Offering (the Standby Purchaser Fee), which fee will be payable in cash, on the closing of this Rights Offering.
- (2) In addition to the Standby Purchaser Fee, fees include expenses and other fees payable relating to the Rights Offering, estimated to be approximately US\$3,000,000, which fees are payable by the Company.
- (3) Assuming the exercise of all the Rights and the payment of the US\$72,676,254 Standby Purchaser Fee to Rio Tinto and expenses and other fees payable relating to the Rights Offering, estimated to be approximately US\$3,000,000, which are payable by the Company. See PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION.
- (4) The proceeds were calculated using the United States dollar Subscription Price and the number of Common Shares outstanding as of June 7, 2012. Actual proceeds to the Company will vary depending upon the relative amounts of Subscription Payments received by the Company in United States dollars and Canadian dollars and upon the exchange rate between United States dollars and Canadian dollars, as well as the actual number of Common Shares outstanding on the Record Date.

The Rights Offering is not subject to any minimum subscription level.

No underwriter has been involved in the preparation of this Prospectus or performed any review or independent due diligence of the contents of this Prospectus. Rio Tinto has not been engaged as an underwriter in connection with the Rights Offering and has not been involved in the preparation of this Prospectus in the capacity of an underwriter.

Rights not exercised by the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date will be void and of no value and no longer exercisable for any Common Shares. Any subscription for Common Shares will be irrevocable once submitted.

The Company has received conditional approval from the Toronto Stock Exchange (the TSX) for the listing of the Rights, the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares. Similar approvals have been received from the

New York Stock Exchange (the NYSE) and the Nasdaq Stock Market (NASDAQ) to admit the Rights for trading and list the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares. Listing or admittance for trading of the Rights, the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares on the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ is subject to the Company fulfilling all of the listing requirements of each of the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ, respectively. Provided the Company fulfills all such requirements, the Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX and admitted for trading on each of the NYSE and NASDAQ on June 14, 2012. The applications further contemplate the Rights being listed for trading on the TSX under the symbol IVN.RT, and admitted for trading on the NYSE or NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.WIRT and IVN.V, respectively, until such time as regular way trading of the Rights on the NYSE and NASDAQ begins, at which time the Rights will trade on the NYSE and NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.RT and IVN.R, respectively. See PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION. The Rights will cease trading on the TSX at noon (Eastern time) on the Expiry Date, and on the NYSE and NASDAQ at the close of trading (Eastern time) on the business day immediately preceding the Expiry Date.

This Prospectus qualifies the distribution of the Rights, the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares (collectively, the Offered Securities). This Prospectus also covers the offer and sale of the Offered Securities within the United States under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the U.S. Securities Act).

Prospective investors should be aware that the acquisition or disposition of the securities described in this Prospectus and the expiry of an unexercised Right may have tax consequences in Canada, the United States, or elsewhere, depending on each particular prospective investor s specific circumstances. Such consequences may not be described fully herein. Prospective investors should consult their own tax advisors with respect to such tax considerations.

The Company s head office is located at 654 999 Canada Place, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, V6C 3E1 and our registered office is located at 300 204 Black Street, Whitehorse, Yukon, Canada, Y1A 2M9.

There can be no assurance that an active trading market will develop in the Rights. To the extent an active trading market does not develop, the pricing of the Rights in the secondary market, the transparency and availability of trading prices and the liquidity of the Rights may be adversely affected. See RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering No prior trading market for Rights. The outstanding Common Shares are listed on the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ under the symbol IVN. The closing price for the Common Shares on the TSX on June 7, 2012 was C\$10.62 per Common Share (US\$10.37, based on the Noon Buying Rate on June 7, 2012), and the closing price for the Common Shares on the NYSE and NASDAQ on June 7, 2012 was US\$10.31 per Common Share (C\$10.56, based on the Noon Buying Rate on June 7, 2012).

The Company has been informed by Mr. Robert Friedland that he and entities controlled by him, who collectively hold 101,360,738 Common Shares representing 13.67% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares, intend to fully exercise all of the Rights issued to each of them, subject to the availability of financing on terms satisfactory to Mr. Friedland and an absence of any material adverse change to the Company. Mr. Robert Friedland has indicated that he is arranging financing with Citibank, N.A. (Citibank) to facilitate his full participation in the Rights Offering. Mr. Friedland has entered into a cash-settled collar contract (the Cash-Settled Contract) with Citibank which provides: (a) a collar with reference to approximately 32,900,000 Common Shares, and (b) a put spread collar with reference to approximately 10,000,000 Common Shares, subject to certain adjustments pursuant to the Cash-Settled Contract. The Cash-Settled Contract is a separate transaction from the Rights Offering, entered into by Citibank and Mr. Friedland. See INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS and RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering Hedging transactions in connection with the Cash-Settled Contract may affect the trading price of our Common Shares.

The Company, after reasonable inquiry, believes that certain insiders of the Company, other than Mr. Friedland and Rio Tinto, may exercise Rights to purchase approximately 10,500 Common Shares, representing approximately 0.0004% of the Rights Offering. See INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS .

CIBC Mellon Trust Company (the Subscription Agent), at its principal office in the City of Toronto (the Subscription Office), is the subscription agent and depository for this Rights Offering. See $\,$ DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING $\,$ Subscription Agent and Depository $\,$.

The Company will mail or cause to be mailed to each Shareholder holding Common Shares in registered form (a Registered Shareholder and, collectively, the Registered Shareholders) that resides in any province or territory of Canada or the United States (collectively referred to as Prospectus Jurisdictions) a Rights Certificate evidencing the number of Rights issued to the holder thereof, together with a copy of this Prospectus. Registered Shareholders will be presumed to be resident in the place of their address of record, unless evidence to the contrary is shown to the Company s satisfaction. In order to exercise the Rights represented by the Rights Certificate pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and the Additional Subscription Privilege, a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder must complete Form 1 of the Rights Certificate in respect of an exercise pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege or Form 2 of the Rights Certificate in respect of an exercise pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege and deliver such forms, together with the applicable Subscription Payment, to the Subscription Agent, in the manner and upon the terms set out in this Prospectus. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Registered Form . For Registered Shareholders that reside in any jurisdiction other than the Prospectus Jurisdictions (each other jurisdiction, a Non-Prospectus

Jurisdiction), the Company will mail or cause to be mailed a copy of this Prospectus together with a letter advising them that their Rights Certificates will be held by the Subscription Agent as agent for the benefit of all such Registered Shareholders. Registered Shareholders that wish to be recognized as Qualified Holders (as defined herein) must contact the Subscription Agent at the earliest possible time, but in no event after 4:30 p.m. (Eastern time) on July 10, 2012, in order to satisfy the Company that such holders are

Qualified Holders. From and after 9:00 a.m. (Eastern time) on July 11, 2012, the Subscription Agent will attempt to sell the Rights of registered Non-Prospectus Holders (as defined herein) that have not demonstrated that they are Qualified Holders, on such date or dates and at such price or prices and in such markets as the Subscription Agent determines in its sole discretion. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

For Common Shares held through a securities broker or dealer, bank or trust company or other custodian (each, a Participant) that participates directly or indirectly in the book-based system administered by CDS Clearing and Depository Services Inc. (CDS) or in the book-based system administered by the Depository Trust Company (DTC), a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder may exercise the Rights issued in respect of such Common Shares by: (a) instructing the Participant holding such Rights to exercise all or a specified number of such Rights pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege, and if desired by such holder, pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege, and (b) forwarding to such Participant the Subscription Price for each Common Share that such holder wishes to subscribe for in accordance with the terms of this Rights Offering. We refer to Participants in CDS as CDS Participants and to Participants in DTC as DTC Participants.

Holders that wish to exercise Rights issued in respect of Common Shares held through a Participant should contact such Participant to determine how Rights may be exercised. The entire Subscription Price for any Rights exercised must be paid at the time of subscription and must be received by the Subscription Agent at the Subscription Office prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. Accordingly, Subscribers must provide the Participant holding their Rights with instructions and the required payment sufficiently in advance of the Expiry Date to permit proper exercise of their Rights. Participants will have an earlier deadline for receipt of instructions and payment. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held In Book-Entry Form .

If your Rights are held of record through DTC, you may exercise the Basic Subscription Privilege and the Additional Subscription Privilege through the DTC s PSOP function by instructing DTC to charge your applicable DTC account for the Subscription Payment for the Common Shares and deliver such amount to the Subscription Agent. We note, however, that if Rights are held through a DTC Participant, the holder of such Rights may not be able to exercise such Rights in Canadian dollars and such holder should contact its DTC Participant if it wishes to submit any Subscription Payment in Canadian dollars. The Subscription Agent must receive the required subscription documents and the Subscription Payment for the Common Shares sufficiently in advance of the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date to permit proper exercise of their Rights. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held In Book-Entry Form DTC.

The Offered Securities are not qualified under the securities laws of any Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction and Rights may not be exercised by or on behalf of a holder of Rights resident in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction (a Non-Prospectus Holder), except under the circumstances where the Company determines, in its sole discretion, that the offering to and subscription by such person (each, a Qualified Holder) is lawful and in compliance with all securities and other laws applicable in the Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction where such person is resident. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

As a condition to a purchase of any Common Shares under the Rights Offering, each Subscriber other than a Qualified Holder will be deemed to have represented and warranted that it is resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, and this representation and warranty will be relied upon by us and the Subscription Agent.

We reserve the right to treat as invalid any exercise or purported exercise of any Rights in the Rights Offering that appears to us to have been exercised, effected or dispatched in a manner which may involve a breach of the laws or regulations of any jurisdiction or if we believe, or our agents believe, that the same may violate or be inconsistent with the procedures and terms set out in this Prospectus or in breach of the representation and warranty that a holder exercising its Rights is resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, as described herein.

Holders of Rights that reside outside of Canada or the United States and any persons (including any Participants) that have a contractual or legal obligation to forward this document to a jurisdiction outside a Prospectus Jurisdiction should read the section entitled DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

Certain legal matters relating to Canadian law in connection with the Rights Offering will be passed upon on our behalf by Goodmans, Vancouver, British Columbia and Goodmans LLP, Toronto, Ontario, and certain legal matters relating to United States law will be passed upon on our behalf by Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP, New York, New York. Certain legal matters relating to Canadian law in connection with the Standby Commitment will be passed upon on behalf of Rio Tinto by McCarthy Tétrault LLP.

Investments in Rights and the Common Shares underlying such Rights are subject to a number of risks. The risk factors outlined herein and incorporated by reference in this Prospectus should be carefully reviewed and considered by prospective purchasers in connection with an investment in Rights or the Common Shares underlying such Rights. See RISK FACTORS .

iv

TABLE OF CONTENTS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	V
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	vi
CAUTIONARY NOTE TO UNITED STATES INVESTORS	vi
CURRENCY AND EXCHANGE RATE INFORMATION	vii
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	vii
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	ix
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS RELATING TO THE RIGHTS OFFERING AND THE RIGHTS	1
OTHER INFORMATION FOR SHAREHOLDERS	6
SUMMARY	8
KEY DATES AND TIMES OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING	14
THE COMPANY	15
MOA WITH RIO TINTO	17
INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS	24
RATIONALE FOR THE RIGHTS OFFERING	25
USE OF PROCEEDS	25
DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING	26
CERTAIN AGREEMENTS OF THE COMPANY	38
CONSOLIDATED CAPITALIZATION	40
DESCRIPTION OF SHARE CAPITAL	41
PRIOR SALES	43
PRICE RANGE AND TRADING VOLUME	45
PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES	46
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	47
CERTAIN CANADIAN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	49
CERTAIN UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	52
RISK FACTORS	58
<u>LEGAL MATTERS</u>	72
NAMING OF EXPERTS	73
INTEREST OF EXPERTS	73
AUDITORS, REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER AGENT AND SUBSCRIPTION AGENT	73
DOCUMENTS FILED AS PART OF THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT	73

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC under the U.S. Securities Act a registration statement on Form F-10 relating to the Offered Securities being offered hereunder and of which this Prospectus forms a part. This Prospectus, which constitutes part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in such registration statement, certain items of which are contained in the exhibits to the registration statement as permitted or required by the rules and regulations of the SEC. Items of information omitted from this Prospectus but contained in the registration statement will be available on the SEC s website at www.sec.gov.

We file with the securities commissions or similar authorities in each of the provinces and territories of Canada (the Canadian Securities Authorities) material change, annual and quarterly reports and other information. We are subject to the informational requirements of the U.S.

Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), and, in accordance with the Exchange Act, we also file certain reports with and furnish other information to the SEC. You may read any document we file with or furnish to the SEC at the SEC s public reference room at Room 1580, 100 F Street N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may also obtain copies of the same documents from the public reference room of the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549 by paying a fee. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 or contact them at www.sec.gov for further information on the public reference rooms.

You may also access our disclosure documents and any reports, statements or other information that we file with the Canadian Securities Authorities through the Internet on the Canadian System for Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval, which is commonly known by the acronym SEDAR and which may be accessed at www.sedar.com. SEDAR is the Canadian equivalent of the SEC s Electronic Document Gathering Analysis and Retrieval System, which is commonly known by the acronym EDGAR and which may be accessed at www.sec.gov.

V

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

The Company is a corporation continued under the *Business Corporations Act* (Yukon) (YBCA). Many of the Company's directors and officers, and some of the experts named in this Prospectus, are residents of Canada or otherwise reside outside the United States, and all or a substantial portion of their assets, as well as a substantial portion of the Company's assets, are located outside the United States. Concurrent with the filing of this Prospectus, the Company has appointed an agent for service of process in the United States, but it may be difficult for Shareholders that reside in the United States (as described below) to effect service within the United States upon those directors, officers and experts that are not residents of the United States. It may also be difficult for Shareholders that reside in the United States to realize in the United States upon judgments of courts of the United States predicated upon the Company's civil liability and the civil liability of its directors, officers and experts under the U.S. federal securities laws. The Company has been advised by its Canadian counsel, Goodmans, that a judgment of a U.S. court predicated solely upon civil liability under U.S. federal securities laws or the securities or blue sky laws of any state within the United States, would probably be enforceable in Canada if the U.S. court in which the judgment was obtained assumed jurisdiction on the same basis that a court in Canada would assume jurisdiction. The Company has also been advised by Goodmans, however, that there is substantial doubt whether an action could be maintained in Canada in the first instance on the basis of liability predicated solely upon U.S. federal securities laws.

The Company has filed with the SEC, concurrently with its registration statement on Form F-10 of which this Prospectus is a part, an appointment of agent for service of process on Form F-X. Under the Form F-X, the Company has appointed CT Corporation System as its agent for service of process in the United States in connection with any investigation or administrative proceeding conducted by the SEC, and any civil suit or action brought against or involving the Company in a U.S. court arising out of or related to or concerning the offering of the securities under this Prospectus.

CAUTIONARY NOTE TO UNITED STATES INVESTORS

This Prospectus has been prepared in accordance with the requirements of Canadian securities laws, which differ from the requirements of United States securities laws. Unless otherwise indicated, all reserve and resource estimates included or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus have been prepared in accordance with Canadian National Instrument 43-101 Standards of Disclosure for Mineral Projects (NI 43-101), and the Canadian Institute of Mining, Metallurgy and Petroleum Definition Standards for Mineral Resources and Mineral Reserves (CIM Definition Standards). NI 43-101 is a rule developed by the Canadian Securities Administrators that establishes standards for public disclosure an issuer makes of scientific and technical information concerning mineral projects.

Canadian standards, including NI 43-101, differ significantly from the requirements of the SEC, and reserve and resource information contained or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus may not be comparable to similar information disclosed by U.S. companies. In particular, and without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the term resource does not equate to the term reserves . Under U.S. standards, mineralization may not be classified as a reserve unless the determination has been made that the mineralization could be economically and legally produced or extracted at the time the reserve determination is made. The SEC s disclosure standards normally do not permit the inclusion of information concerning measured mineral resources, indicated mineral resources or inferred mineral resources or other descriptions of the amount of mineralization in mineral deposits that do not constitute reserves by U.S. standards in documents filed with the SEC, U.S. investors should also understand that inferred mineral resources have a great amount of uncertainty as to their existence and great uncertainty as to their economic and legal feasibility. It cannot be assumed that all or any part of an inferred mineral resource will ever be upgraded to a higher category. Under Canadian rules, estimated inferred mineral resources may not form the basis of feasibility or pre-feasibility studies except in rare cases. Investors are cautioned not to assume that all or any part of an inferred mineral resource exists or is economically or legally mineable. Disclosure of contained ounces in a resource is permitted disclosure under Canadian regulations; however, the SEC normally only permits issuers to report mineralization that does not constitute reserves by SEC standards as in-place tonnage and grade without reference to unit measures. The requirements of NI 43-101 for identification of reserves are also not the same as those of the SEC, and reserves reported by the Company in compliance with NI 43-101 may not qualify as reserves under SEC standards. Accordingly, information concerning mineral deposits set forth herein and in the documents incorporated herein by reference may not be comparable with information made public by companies that report in accordance with U.S. standards.

See pages 7 to 10 of the Company s annual information form (AIF) for the year ended December 31, 2011, filed on SEDAR at www.sec.com, and filed on EDGAR at www.sec.com, for a description of certain mining terms used in this Prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein.

CURRENCY AND EXCHANGE RATE INFORMATION

In this Prospectus, all funds are quoted in United States dollars unless otherwise indicated. References to \$ and US\$ are to United States dollars and references to C\$ are to Canadian dollars. The Noon Buying Rate for the purchase of one United States dollar using Canadian dollars was as follows during the indicated periods:

(Stated in Canadian dollars)

	Quarter	Year Ended December 31		
	Ended			
	March 31,			
	2012	2011	2010	2009
End of period	0.9991	1.0170	0.9946	1.0466
High for the period	1.0272	1.0604	1.0778	1.3000
Low for the period	0.9849	0.9449	0.9946	1.0292
Average for the period	1.0011	0.9891	1.0299	1.1420

The Noon Buying Rate on June 7, 2012 for the purchase of one United States dollar using Canadian dollars was C\$1.0244 (one Canadian dollar on that date equalled US\$0.9762).

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

You should read this Prospectus along with the documents incorporated by reference herein. We have prepared the information contained in this Prospectus, any free writing prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein. None of us have authorized anyone to provide you with any other information and we take no responsibility for other information others may give you. None of us is making an offer to sell the Offered Securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in this Prospectus, any free writing prospectus or the documents incorporated by reference herein is accurate as of any date other than their respective dates.

Information has been incorporated by reference in this Prospectus from documents filed with the Canadian Securities Administrators. Under the multijurisdictional disclosure system adopted by the United States and Canada, the SEC and the Canadian Securities Authorities allow us to incorporate by reference certain information we file with them, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. Information that is incorporated by reference is an important part of this Prospectus. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below, which were filed with the Canadian Securities Authorities under applicable Canadian securities laws and, subject to certain exceptions, with the SEC.

The following documents are specifically incorporated by reference in and form an integral part of this Prospectus:

- (a) our material change report dated January 17, 2012 respecting the recommendation of the Company s board of directors (the Board of Directors) that the Company s shareholders vote in favour of terminating the Shareholder Rights Plan (as defined herein) at the 2012 Annual General Meeting of the Company (the 2012 AGM), as filed on SEDAR on January 27, 2012;
- (b) our AIF for the year ended December 31, 2011, dated March 30, 2012;
- (c) our audited comparative consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2011 and 2010, together with the notes thereto and the auditor s reports thereon (the Annual Financial Statements);

(d) management s discussion and analysis of financial condition and operations of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2011, dated March 19, 2012;

vii

- (e) our unaudited interim consolidated financial statements for the three-month period ended March 31, 2012, together with the notes thereto (the Interim Financial Statements);
- (f) management s discussion and analysis of financial condition and operations of the Company for the three-month period ended March 31, 2012, dated May 15, 2012;
- (g) our material change report dated April 11, 2012 respecting the entering into of a lock-up agreement (the Lock-up Agreement) between the Company and Aluminum Corporation of China Ltd. (Chalco) in connection with a proportional takeover bid (the SGQ Takeover Bid) that Chalco proposes to make for between 56% and 60% of the common shares of SouthGobi Resources Ltd. (SGQ), as filed on SEDAR on April 11, 2012;
- (h) our material change report dated April 27, 2012 respecting the entering into of the MOA between the Company and Rio Tinto, as filed on SEDAR on April 27, 2012;
- (i) our material change report dated May 11, 2012 respecting the appointment of Kay Priestly as our Chief Executive Officer and Chris Bateman as our Chief Financial Officer, as filed on SEDAR on May 11, 2012; and
- (j) our material change report dated May 17, 2012 respecting the May 7, 2012 appointment of Ms. Jill Gardiner, Peter Gillin, Isabelle Hudon and David Klingner to the Company s board of directors (the Board of Directors) and the resignations of Michael Gordon, David Huberman and Robert Holland and the appointment on May 9, 2012 of Livia Mahler to the Board of Directors and the naming of David Klingner as Chairman of the Board of Directors, as filed on SEDAR on May 17, 2012;
- (k) our material change report dated May 24, 2012 respecting the amendment to the MOA, as filed on SEDAR on May 24, 2012; and
- (1) our management information circular dated May 25, 2012 prepared in connection with the annual meeting of Shareholders to be held on June 28, 2012 (the 2012 Circular).

Any document of the types referred to above (excluding confidential material change reports) filed by us with a securities commission or similar authority in Canada after the date of this Prospectus and prior to the closing of the Rights Offering hereunder, and any other document required to be incorporated by reference pursuant to Item 11.2 of Form 44-101F1 Short Form Prospectus, will be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this Prospectus. In addition, to the extent that any document or information incorporated by reference in this Prospectus is included in any report on Form 6-K, Form 30-F, Form 20-F, Form 10-K, Form 10-Q or Form 8-K (or any respective successor form) that is filed with or furnished to the SEC after the date of this Prospectus, such document or information shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this Prospectus forms a part. In addition, we may incorporate by reference into this Prospectus information from documents that we file with or furnish to the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

Any statement contained in this Prospectus or in a document incorporated, or deemed to be incorporated, by reference in this Prospectus shall be deemed to be modified or superseded, for purposes of this Prospectus, to the extent that a statement contained in this Prospectus or in any other subsequently filed document that also is, or is deemed to be, incorporated by reference in this Prospectus modifies, replaces or supersedes such statement. The modifying or superseding statement need not state that it has modified or superseded a prior statement or include any other information set forth in the document which it modifies or supersedes. The making of a modifying or superseding statement shall not be deemed an admission for any purposes that the modified or superseded statement when made, constituted a misrepresentation, an untrue statement of a material fact or an omission to state a material fact that is required to be stated or that is necessary to make a statement not misleading in light of the circumstances in which it was made. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute part of this Prospectus.

Copies of the documents incorporated in this Prospectus by reference may be obtained on request without charge from the Vice President and Corporate Secretary of the Company at Suite 654, 999 Canada Place, Vancouver, British Columbia, V6C 3E1, Telephone: (604) 331-9803 and are also available electronically at www.sedar.com.

viii

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain statements made in this Prospectus and in the documents incorporated herein by reference, including statements relating to matters that are not historical facts and statements of our beliefs, intentions and expectations about developments, results and events which will or may occur in the future, constitute forward-looking information within the meaning of applicable Canadian securities legislation and forward-looking statements within the meaning of the safe harbor provisions of the United States Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking information and statements are typically identified by words such as anticipate, could, should, expect, seek, may, interplan, estimate, will, believe and similar expressions suggesting future outcomes or statements regarding an outlook. These include, but are n limited to, statements respecting:

satisfaction of the conditions for the completion of the Rights Offering and other transactions contemplated in the MOA;
anticipated business activities;
planned expenditures;
corporate strategies;
proposed dispositions of assets, including the Company s proposed sale of its equity interest in SGQ;
discussions with third parties respecting material agreements;
mining plans for the Company s copper and gold exploration and development project at Oyu Tolgoi in Mongolia (the Oyu Tolgoi Project) and the schedule for carrying out and completing development and construction of the Oyu Tolgoi Project, including all related infrastructure and the ability of the Company to arrange the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing (as defined herein and with specific factors described in greater detail below);
the ability of the Company to arrange the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing (as defined herein and with specific factors described in greater detail below);
the impact of the MOA and the proposed termination of the Amended and Restated Shareholder Rights Plan dated April 21, 2010 between the Company and CIBC Mellon Trust Company (the Shareholder Rights Plan);
the financing commitments established pursuant to the MOA;
commencement and success of the Rights Offering;
anticipated future production and cash flows;

the impact of amendments to the laws of Mongolia and other countries in which the Company carries on business, particularly with respect to transfer pricing and taxation;

- · approval for listing of Rights, Common Shares and/or Standby Shares on the TSX, NYSE, or NASDAQ;
- · the anticipated timing, cost and outcome of plans to continue the development or possible disposal of non-core projects; and
- · other statements that are not historical facts.

With respect to specific forward looking information concerning the construction and development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project, the Company has based its assumptions and analyses on certain factors which are inherently uncertain. Uncertainties include among others:

- the timing and cost of the construction of mining and processing facilities;
- the availability and cost of skilled labour, power and transportation;
- the annual usage costs for sand, aggregate and water;
- the availability and cost of appropriate smelting and refining arrangements;
- the obtaining (and the timing of obtaining) necessary environmental and other government permits, and the timing of those permits;
- · the availability of funding on reasonable terms;

ix

- the timing and availability of a coal fired power plant at the site of the Oyu Tolgoi Project and of imported electrical power from China:
- delays and the costs which would result from delays (which could significantly exceed those projected in the Technical Report for the Oyu Tolgoi Project dated March 29, 2012 a copy of which was filed on SEDAR on March 30, 2012 (the IDOP Technical Report));
- · initial production estimates and the anticipated yearly production of gold and copper at the Oyu Tolgoi Project; and
- the development and concentrator nameplate capacity of the Oyu Tolgoi Project s second phase of development expansion. The cost, timing and complexities of mine construction and development are increased by the remote location of a property such as the Oyu Tolgoi Project. It is common in new mining operations to experience unexpected problems and delays during development, construction and mine start-up. In addition, delays in the commencement of mineral production often occur. Accordingly, there is no assurance that future development activities will result in profitable mining operations.

This Prospectus also contains references to estimates of mineral reserves and mineral resources. The estimation of reserves and resources is inherently uncertain and involves subjective judgments about many relevant factors. Mineral resources that are not mineral reserves do not have demonstrated economic viability. The accuracy of any such estimates is a function of the quantity and quality of available data, and of the assumptions made and judgments used in engineering and geological interpretation (including future production from the Oyu Tolgoi Project, the anticipated tonnages and grades that will be achieved or the indicated level of recovery that will be realized), which may prove to be unreliable. There can be no assurance that these estimates will be accurate or that such mineral reserves and mineral resources can be mined or processed profitably. Such estimates and statements are, in large part, based on the following:

- · interpretations of geological data obtained from drill holes and other sampling techniques, and large scale continuity and character of the deposits will only be determined once significant additional drilling and sampling has been completed and analyzed. Actual mineralization or formations may be different from those predicted. It may also take many years from the initial phase of drilling before production is possible, and during that time the economic feasibility of exploiting a deposit may change. Reserve and resource estimates are materially dependent on prevailing metal prices and the cost of recovering and processing minerals at the individual mine sites. Market fluctuations in the price of metals or increases in the costs to recover metals from the Company s mining projects may render mining of ore reserves uneconomical and affect the Company s operations in a materially adverse manner. Moreover, various short-term operating factors may cause a mining operation to be unprofitable in any particular accounting period;
- assumptions relating to commodity prices and exchange rates during the expected life of production, mineralization of the area to be mined, the projected cost of mining, and the results of additional planned development work. Actual future production rates and amounts, revenues, taxes, operating expenses, environmental and regulatory compliance expenditures, development expenditures, and recovery rates may vary substantially from those assumed in the estimates. Any significant change in these assumptions, including changes that result from variances between projected and actual results, could result in material downward revision to current estimates;
- · assumptions relating to projected future metal prices. The prices used reflected organizational consensus pricing views and opinions in the financial modeling for the Oyu Tolgoi Project were subjective in nature. It should be expected that actual prices will be different than the prices used for such modelling (either higher or lower), and the differences could be significant; and
- assumptions relating to the costs and availability of treatment and refining services for the metals mined from the Oyu Tolgoi Project, which require arrangements with third parties and involve the potential for fluctuating costs to transport the metals and fluctuating costs and availability of refining services. These costs can be significantly impacted by a variety of industry specific and also regional and global economic factors (including, among others, those which effect commodity prices). Many of these factors are beyond the Company s control.

X

All such forward-looking information and statements are based on certain assumptions and analyses made by the Company s management in light of their experience and perception of historical trends, current conditions and expected future developments, as well as other factors management believes are appropriate in the circumstances.

Forward-looking information is subject to a variety of risks and uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual events or results to differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking information or statements. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ from these forward-looking statements are included in the section RISK FACTORS of this Prospectus and in documents incorporated by reference herein.

The reader is cautioned not to place undue reliance on forward-looking information or statements. By their nature, forward-looking statements involve numerous assumptions, inherent risks and uncertainties, both general and specific, that contribute to the possibility that the predicted outcomes will not occur. Events or circumstances could cause our actual results to differ materially from those estimated or projected and expressed in, or implied by, these forward-looking statements. You should carefully consider the matters discussed under RISK FACTORS included and incorporated by reference in this Prospectus.

Readers are cautioned that the list of factors under the heading RISK FACTORS included in this Prospectus and incorporated by reference in this Prospectus from the AIF that may affect future results is not exhaustive. When relying on our forward-looking statements to make decisions with respect to the Company, investors and others should carefully consider the foregoing factors and other uncertainties and potential events. Furthermore, the forward-looking statements contained in this Prospectus are made as of the date of this document and the Company does not undertake any obligation to update or to revise any of the included forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by applicable law. The forward-looking statements contained in this Prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference herein, are expressly qualified by this cautionary statement.

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS RELATING TO THE RIGHTS OFFERING AND THE RIGHTS

The following are examples of what we anticipate will be common questions about the Rights Offering. The following questions and answers do not contain all of the information that may be important to you and may not address all of the questions that you may have about the Rights Offering. This Prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference in this Prospectus contain more detailed descriptions of the terms and conditions of the Rights Offering and provide additional information about us and our business, including potential risks related to our business, the Rights Offering and the Offered Securities.

What is This Rights Offering?

The Company is issuing to Shareholders as of 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on June 19, 2012, which we refer to as the Record Date, at no charge, one Right for each Common Share held by such Shareholder on the Record Date. The Rights will be evidenced by Rights Certificates, and such certificates will be mailed to all Registered Shareholders that reside in any Prospectus Jurisdiction. The Subscription Agent will hold any remaining Rights Certificates as agent for the benefit of all Registered Shareholders that reside in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction.

Why is the Company Engaging in the Rights Offering?

The Company is engaging in the Rights Offering in connection with the financing and other transactions contemplated in the MOA (the comprehensive financing plan) to raise capital to advance the construction and development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project. In February 2011, the Company successfully raised \$1.18 billion in its previous rights offering transaction, the proceeds of which (other than US\$180 million in the aggregate), together with the proceeds from the exercise by Rio Tinto of all unexercised Series B warrants, Series C warrants and anti-dilution warrants (collectively, the Outstanding Warrants) issued by the Company to Rio Tinto, and the sale of Common Shares underlying the Subscription Right (as defined in the Heads of Agreement (the HOA) entered into between the Company and Rio Tinto on December 8, 2010) were used in 2011 to advance development and exploration of the Oyu Tolgoi Project, as described in the previous rights offering prospectus. The comprehensive financing plan is intended to:

- · provide the funding necessary for the Company to complete the phase one development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project;
- provide a sufficient equity, interim debt and project financing base to permit the Company to reduce the Oyu Tolgoi Project s risk profile and bring such project to commercial production and initiate phase two development;
- strengthen the Company s financial position; and
- enable the Company to honour its commitment to the Government of Mongolia to continue moving the Oyu Tolgoi Project forward. The Board of Directors has unanimously approved the Rights Offering and the Company believes that the proceeds raised by the Rights Offering, will place it in a much stronger position to fund ongoing development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project.

What is a Right?

Every 20 Rights held will entitle a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder to subscribe for seven (7) Common Shares pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege with a Subscription Price of US\$7.00 per Common Share or C\$7.17 per Common Share, upon delivery of the required documents and payment of the Subscription Price and to subscribe for additional Common Shares at the Subscription Price of US\$7.00 or C\$7.17 per Common Share pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege, provided such holder s Basic Subscription Privilege is fully exercised. Subject to any further restrictions a Participant may impose, determination of the Subscription Price currency in United States dollars or Canadian Dollars will be at the Subscriber s sole discretion. Where the exercise of Rights would otherwise entitle a Subscriber to fractional Common Shares, the Subscriber s entitlement will be reduced to the next lowest whole number of Common Shares. We will not issue fractional Common Shares or pay cash in lieu thereof. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Issue of Rights and Record Date . Subscriptions for Common Shares will be irrevocable and Subscribers will be unable to withdraw their subscriptions for Common Shares once submitted.

What is the Basic Subscription Privilege?

The Basic Subscription Privilege entitles each Prospectus Holder and Qualified Holder to maintain, through the full exercise of Rights issued to such holder, such holder is current proportionate equity interest in the Company. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Basic Subscription Privilege and Record Date for a description of how to exercise the Basic Subscription Privilege.

What is the Additional Subscription Privilege?

We do not expect that all Rights will be exercised pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege. By extending the Additional Subscription Privilege, we are providing those holders that exercise their Basic Subscription Privilege in full with the opportunity to purchase those Common Shares that are not purchased by virtue of other holders not exercising their Basic Subscription Privilege in full. The Additional Subscription Privilege entitles you, if you fully exercise your Basic Subscription Privilege, to subscribe for Additional Common Shares at the Subscription Privilege will be limited to your pro rata share of the total amount of Additional Common Shares available for additional subscription. If you subscribe for a greater number of Common Shares than the pro rata share available to you, then you will be allocated such lesser number of Additional Common Shares and any excess subscription payment will be returned to you. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Additional Subscription Privilege for details on how to exercise the Additional Subscription Privilege.

Am I Required to Exercise Any or All of the Rights I Receive in the Rights Offering?

No. You may choose to exercise any number of your Rights (subject to such exercise being in an increment of at least three (3) Rights - See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING - Rights for more information), or you may choose not to exercise any of your Rights. If you do not exercise any of your Rights prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, such Rights will be void and of no value and will no longer be exercisable for Common Shares. You should be aware that your percentage ownership interest in the Company will be diluted to the extent that others exercise their Rights or the Standby Commitment is completed and you do not exercise your Rights. See RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering .

What Should I do if I Receive a Rights Certificate and Want to Exercise Some of my Rights Now While Retaining the Ability to Exercise More of my Rights at a Later Point in Time But Before the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date?

If you want to exercise some but not all of the Rights represented by a Rights Certificate and retain the ability to exercise the balance of the unexercised Rights represented by a Rights Certificate, you must first complete and submit to the Subscription Agent Form 4 on the Rights Certificate in order to divide the Rights and be issued two separate Right Certificates: one certificate representing the number of Rights that you wish to exercise in the first instance (which should then be completed and delivered to the Subscription Agent), and a second certificate representing the balance of unexercised Rights available for future exercise prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. Alternatively, you may elect to dispose of the balance of the unexercised Rights prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date by completing Form 3 on the Rights Certificate. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Sale or Transfer or Rights .

Is There a Minimum Subscription Level in Order for the Rights Offering to be Completed?

No. The Rights Offering is not subject to any minimum subscription level.

What Happens if the Rights Offering is not Fully Subscribed for after Giving Effect to the Additional Subscription Privilege?

Under the Standby Commitment, Rio Tinto has agreed, subject to certain terms, conditions and limitations, to purchase, or cause one of its affiliates to purchase, all of the Standby Shares. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment and RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering .

How Soon Must I Act to Exercise my Rights?

The Rights may be exercised from the Commencement Date until the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. If you elect to exercise any Rights, the Subscription Agent must receive all required documents and payments from you or your broker

or nominee, or the guaranteed delivery procedures described under DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Guaranteed Delivery Procedures, must be followed, at or before the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Book-Entry Form and DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Registered Form .

When will I Receive my Rights Certificate?

Promptly after the first business day after the Record Date, the Company will mail or caused to be mailed to each Registered Shareholder that resides in any of the Prospectus Jurisdictions a Rights Certificate evidencing the number of Rights issued to the holder thereof, together with a copy of this Prospectus. For Registered Shareholders that reside in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction, the Company will mail or caused to be mailed a copy of the Prospectus together with a letter advising them that their Rights Certificates will be held by the Subscription Agent as agent for the benefit of all such Registered Shareholders.

However, if you hold your Common Shares through a securities broker or dealer, bank or trust company or other custodian, you will not receive an actual Rights Certificate. Instead, as described in this Prospectus, you must instruct such Participant whether or not to exercise Rights on your behalf through a Beneficial Owner Election Form that such Participant has been instructed to provide to you. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Book-Entry Form .

Will I be Able to Exercise my Rights if I Live in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction?

Exercise of Rights will only be accepted from holders of Rights resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, except where the Company determines that the subscription by a holder of Rights in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction is lawfully made by a Qualified Holder in compliance with all securities and other laws applicable in the Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction where such holder is resident. Rights will be issued to Non-Prospectus Holders, but Rights Certificates will not be mailed to Non-Prospectus Holders. Registered Shareholders that wish to be recognized as Qualified Holders must contact the Subscription Agent at the earliest possible time, but in any event prior to 4:30 p.m. (Eastern time) on July 10, 2012, in order to satisfy the Company that such holders are Qualified Holders. From and after 9:00 a.m. (Eastern time) on July 11, 2012, the Subscription Agent will attempt to sell the Rights of registered Non-Prospectus Holders that have not demonstrated that they are Qualified Holders, on such date or dates and at such price or prices and in such markets as the Subscription Agent determines in its sole discretion. The Subscription Agent will convert or cause to be converted any proceeds denominated in Canadian dollars into United States dollars at the prevailing exchange rate on the date of distribution and, after deducting any expenses incurred by the Subscription Agent in connection with such conversion, distribute all proceeds in United States dollars to the registered Non-Prospectus Holders on a pro rata basis. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

May I Sell or Transfer my Rights?

The Company has received conditional approval from the TSX for the listing on the TSX of the Rights and the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights. Similar approvals have been received from NYSE and NASDAQ to admit the Rights for trading and list the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of Rights. Holders of Rights that do not wish to exercise their Rights may sell or transfer their Rights through usual investment channels, such as investment dealers and brokers, at the expense of the holder. In addition, Registered Shareholders may transfer their Rights through the Subscription Agent as described in this Prospectus. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Sale or Transfer of Rights . Holders of Rights may elect to exercise only some of their Rights and dispose of the remainder of them. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Sale or Transfer of Rights .

As a Registered Shareholder, How do I Exercise my Rights? What Forms and Payment are Required to Purchase the Common Shares?

If you are a Registered Shareholder and you wish to participate in the Rights Offering, you must take the following steps:

deliver a properly completed Rights Certificate (completed Form 1 to exercise the Basic Subscription Privilege and a completed Form 2 to exercise the Additional Subscription Privilege) to the Subscription Agent before the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, or follow the guaranteed delivery procedures described under DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Guaranteed Delivery Procedures; and

deliver payment to the Subscription Agent using the methods outlined in this Prospectus. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Registered Form How to Complete the Rights Certificate.

If you do not indicate the number of Rights being exercised, or do not forward the full Subscription Payment for the number of Rights that you indicate are being exercised, then you will be deemed to have exercised the maximum number of Rights that may be exercised with the Subscription Payment you delivered to the Subscription Agent. If the delivered Subscription Payment is greater than the amount you owe for your subscription, the Subscription Agent will return the excess amount to you by mail, without interest or deduction, promptly after the closing date of the Rights Offering (the Closing Date), which is anticipated to occur on or about July 26, 2012.

What Should I do if I Want to Participate in the Rights Offering, But my Common Shares are Held in the Name of a Participant?

If you hold your Common Shares in the name of a Participant, such as a securities broker or dealer, bank or trust company or other custodian, then such Participant is the record holder of the Common Shares you own. The Participant must exercise Rights on your behalf.

If you wish to participate in the Rights Offering and purchase Common Shares underlying the Rights, please promptly contact your Participant. You should receive such a form from your Participant with the other Rights Offering materials. You should complete and return to your Participant any form required by your Participant to effect the exercise of Rights, together with the applicable Subscription Payment. You should contact your Participant if you do not receive this form, but you believe you are entitled to participate in this Rights Offering. We are not responsible if you do not receive the form from your Participant or if you receive it without sufficient time to respond. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Book-Entry Form .

When will I Receive my Common Shares?

If you exercise your Rights and subscribe for any Common Shares pursuant to this Rights Offering and you are a Registered Shareholder, we will deliver your Common Shares to you as soon as practicable after the Closing Date. We expect that such Common Shares will be delivered on or about three business days after the Closing Date. If your Common Shares are held through a Participant, the Common Shares purchased pursuant to this Rights Offering will also be held through your Participant. Please contact your Participant or other financial intermediary to determine when Common Shares purchased in the Rights Offering will be allocated to your account. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Share Certificates .

Are There Risks Associated with Exercising my Rights?

Yes. The exercise of your Rights involves risks. Exercising your Rights means buying our Common Shares, and should be considered as carefully as you would consider any other equity investment.

You should carefully read the section entitled RISK FACTORS in this Prospectus, and all of the other information incorporated by reference in this Prospectus in its entirety before you decide whether to exercise your Rights.

If the Rights Offering is not Completed, will my Subscription Payment be Refunded to me?

Yes. The Subscription Agent will hold all funds it receives in a segregated bank account for the benefit of Subscribers until completion of the Rights Offering. If the Rights Offering is not completed for any reason, all Subscription Payments received by the Subscription Agent will be returned promptly, without interest or deduction.

Will the Rights Trade on a Stock Exchange?

The Company has received conditional approval from the TSX for the listing on the TSX of the Rights. Similar approvals have been received from NYSE and NASDAQ to admit the Rights for trading. Listing or admittance for trading of the Rights on the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ is subject to the Company fulfilling all of the listing requirements of each of the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ, respectively. Provided the Company fulfills all such

requirements, the Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX and admitted for trading on each of the NYSE and NASDAQ on June 14, 2012. The Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX under the symbol IVN.RT , and admitted for trading on the NYSE or NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.WIRT and IVN.V , respectively, until such time as regular way trading of the Rights on the NYSE and NASDAQ begins, at which time the Rights will trade on the NYSE and NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.RT and IVN.R , respectively. See PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION . The Rights will cease trading on the TSX at noon (Eastern time) on the Expiry Date, and on the NYSE and NASDAQ at the close of trading (New York time) on the day immediately preceding the Expiry Date.

During the Rights Offering, the Common Shares will continue to trade on the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ under the symbol IVN.

Have any Shareholders Indicated that they Intend to Exercise Their Rights?

Rio Tinto has agreed, subject to certain terms, conditions and limitations set out in the MOA, to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege in full and provide the Standby Commitment, whereby it will purchase the Standby Shares to the extent any Rights are not exercised pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and the Additional Subscription Privilege. See INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS Rio Tinto and DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment .

The Company has been informed by Mr. Robert Friedland that he and entities controlled by him, who collectively hold 101,360,738 Common Shares representing 13.67% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares, intend to fully exercise all of the Rights issued to each of them, subject to the availability of financing on terms satisfactory to Mr. Friedland and an absence of any material adverse change to the Company. Mr. Robert Friedland has indicated that he is arranging financing with Citibank to facilitate his full participation in the Rights Offering. Mr. Friedland has entered into the Cash-Settled Contract with Citibank which provides: (a) a collar with reference to approximately 32,900,000 Common Shares, and (b) a put spread collar with reference to approximately 10,000,000 Common Shares, subject to certain adjustments pursuant to the Cash-Settled Contract. The Cash-Settled Contract is a separate transaction from the Rights Offering, entered into by Citibank and Mr. Friedland. See RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering Hedging transactions in connection with the Cash-Settled Contract may affect the trading price of our Common Shares .

The Company, after reasonable inquiry, believes that certain insiders of the Company, other than Mr. Friedland and Rio Tinto, may to exercise Rights to purchase approximately 10,500 Common Shares, representing approximately 0.0004% of the Rights Offering. See INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS .

How Many Common Shares will be Outstanding After the Rights Offering?

741,594,430 Common Shares are outstanding as of June 7, 2012. We expect approximately 259,558,050 Common Shares will be issued and outstanding upon completion of this Rights Offering, which does not include any Common Shares issuable pursuant to the exercise of the Company s stock options that are currently outstanding and assumes the Rights Offering is fully subscribed for or the purchase of Standby Shares to the extent that Rights are unexercised and the number of Common Shares on the Record Date has not changed since June 7, 2012. Additional Rights will be issued, and additional Common Shares will become issuable pursuant to the exercise of such Rights, if the number of Common Shares outstanding on the Record Date is greater than the number of Common Shares outstanding on the date of this Prospectus. See CONSOLIDATED CAPITALIZATION.

What Fees or Charges will I have to Pay if I Exercise Rights to Purchase Common Shares?

Apart from the Subscription Payment payable in connection with the exercise of your Rights, neither the Company nor the Subscription Agent is charging you any fee or sales commission to issue Rights to you or to issue Common Shares underlying exercised Rights. Notwithstanding the foregoing, payment of any service charge, commission or other fee payable (including those of brokers) in connection with the issuance, purchase, sale or transfer of Rights (other than the fees for the services to be performed by the Subscription Agent described herein) will be the responsibility of the Subscriber. Subscribers must also pay all stamp, issue, registration or other similar taxes or duties contingent upon the issue or delivery of Common Shares to or for the order of a third party. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Fees Payable By Subscribers .

What are the Canadian and United States Federal Income Tax Consequences of Receiving or Exercising Rights?

You should consult your tax advisor as to the particular consequences to you of the Rights Offering. A summary of certain material Canadian and United States federal income tax consequences of receiving or exercising the Rights is contained in the sections of this Prospectus entitled CERTAIN CANADIAN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS and CERTAIN UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS.

To Whom should I Send my Forms and Payment?

If you are a Registered Shareholder, then you should send your properly completed Rights Certificate and Subscription Payment to the Subscription Agent by hand delivery, mail or courier service to as follows:

By Mail: P.O. Box 1036 By Hand or Courier: 320 Bay Street

Adelaide Street Postal Station

Toronto, Ontario

M5C 2K4

Basement Level (B1)

Toronto, Ontario

M5H 4A6

Attention: Corporate Restructures Attention: Corporate Restructures

If your Common Shares are held in the name of a Participant, then you should send a properly completed Beneficial Owner Election Form and Subscription Payment to such Participant in accordance with the instructions you receive from them.

Whom Should I Contact if I have Other Questions?

If you have any questions, you should contact the Subscription Agent, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, toll-free at 1-800-387-0825 (in North America) or 1-416-682-3860 (outside North America), or by email at inquiries@canstockta.com. For a more complete description of the Rights Offering, see DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING.

OTHER INFORMATION FOR SHAREHOLDERS

As reflected in this Prospectus, the Rights Offering is being made to all Shareholders (other than those in jurisdictions where such offering cannot be made) to allow them to acquire up to their pro rata percentage of the Common Shares issuable upon exercise of the Rights (under the Basic Subscription Privilege) and, if they so elect, Additional Common Shares (under the Additional Subscription Privilege) in respect of Rights not exercised by other Shareholders. As further reflected in this Prospectus, subject to the conditions in the MOA, Rio Tinto has agreed pursuant to the Standby Commitment to acquire the Standby Shares (being all the Common Shares offered under the Rights Offering which have not subscribed for by the other holders of Rights) at the Subscription Price.

This Prospectus (including the documents incorporated by reference into this Prospectus) includes a summary of the material risks and uncertainties which have been identified by the Company (see RISK FACTORS). These risks and uncertainties include, among others, that (i) resources, reserves and project values have been determined based on projected future metal prices, (ii) many elements of the infrastructure required for the Oyu Tolgoi Project (power and otherwise) have yet to be arranged and obtained/constructed, (iii) finalization of the plans for project construction and ultimate mine plan are subject to the ongoing work and such plans may ultimately be changed in ways which result in delays in commencement of commercial production and/or additional capital or operating costs and (iv) arrangements for many of the required services for the Oyu Tolgoi Project (including supply chain logistics and the transportation and refining of extracted metals) are yet to be finalized and proven effective. These and the other factors described in this Prospectus are reflective of the fact that projections and estimates of timing, revenues and costs involve subjective views and opinions of various individuals, and many factors beyond the control of the Company.

The description of the risks and uncertainties in this Prospectus and incorporated by reference in this Prospectus are focused on the adverse consequences to the Company and the market price of the Common Shares if the net effect of changes to the projections and estimates are a reduction in the value of the Oyu Tolgoi Project. Since (subject to the conditions in the MOA) the Company s controlling shareholder is to acquire all Common Shares not subscribed for by

other Rights holders, the Company notes that there are circumstances (most notably if metal prices are higher than those which were used for projections and estimates or if future exploration results in significant additional resources) in which the value of the Oyu Tolgoi Project could exceed current valuations and ultimately result in a higher market price for the Common Shares. As well, ongoing incremental progress is being made with respect to infrastructure and services arrangements, including (i) approval by the board of OT LLC and the Company, subject to Government of Mongolia approval, to proceed towards construction of a coal power facility for the Oyu Tolgoi Project; and (ii) smelting contracts having been entered into for 75% of expected volumes of production from the Oyu Tolgoi Project (with the contracts for 50% of the expected volumes providing for terms which, including renewals, would run for 10 years or more).

SUMMARY

The following is a summary of the principal features of the Rights Offering and should be read together with, and is qualified in its entirety by, the more detailed information and financial data and statements contained elsewhere or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus. Certain terms used in this summary and in this Prospectus are defined elsewhere in this Prospectus.

Issuer: Ivanhoe Mines Ltd.

The Offering: Rights to subscribe for an aggregate of 259,558,050 Common Shares. Each Shareholder on the Record

Date will receive one Right for each Common Share held. Every 20 Rights held entitle the holder thereof

to subscribe for seven (7) Common Shares at the Subscription Price.

The Rights Offering is not subject to any minimum subscription level.

Record Date: June 19, 2012 (as at 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time)).

Commencement Date: June 27, 2012.

Expiry Date: July 19, 2012.

Expiry Time: 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on the Expiry Date. **Rights not exercised at or before the Expiry Time on the**

Expiry Date will be void and of no value and no longer exercisable for any Common Shares.

Subscription Price: US\$7.00 per Common Share or C\$7.17 per Common Share, at the election of the Subscriber but subject to

any additional restrictions a Participant may impose.

Basic Subscription Privilege: Every 20 Rights held entitle the holder thereof to subscribe for seven (7) Common Shares from the

Commencement Date until the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, upon payment of the Subscription Price. The United States dollar denominated Subscription Price was determined by negotiation between the Company and Rio Tinto concluding immediately prior to the filing of this Prospectus. The Canadian dollar denominated Subscription Price is a price equal to the Canadian dollar equivalent of the United States dollar Subscription Price based on the Noon Buying Rate on June 7, 2012. No fractional Common Shares

will be issued.

Additional Subscription Privilege: Holders of Rights that exercise in full the Basic Subscription Privilege for their Rights are also entitled to

subscribe for Additional Common Shares, if any, not otherwise purchased by other holders of Rights pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege. The maximum number of Additional Common Shares for which a holder will be able to subscribe pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege will be limited to such holder s pro rata share of the total amount of Additional Common Shares available for additional subscription. If a Subscriber is entitled to fewer Additional Common Shares then the number subscribed for, any excess Subscription Payment will be returned. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING

Additional Subscription Privilege .

Standby Commitment:

Under the Standby Commitment, Rio Tinto has agreed to purchase, or cause an affiliate to purchase, all of the Standby Shares to the extent any Rights are unexercised by other holders of Rights. In consideration of providing the Standby Commitment, Rio Tinto will be entitled to the Standby Purchaser Fee equal to 4.0% of the aggregate gross proceeds of the Rights Offering. Based on the number of Common Shares outstanding as of June 7, 2012, the Standby Purchaser Fee will equal US\$72,676,254. The Standby Commitment is subject to certain other conditions and may be terminated by Rio Tinto prior to the Expiry Time in certain circumstances. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment and RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering .

Net Proceeds:

Approximately US\$1,741,230,096, after deducting total expenses relating to the Rights Offering estimated at US\$3,000,000, which are payable by the Company, and the Standby Purchaser Fee of US\$72,676,254, assuming the exercise of all of the Rights or purchase of all of the Standby Shares in the event any Rights are unexercised. The net proceeds were calculated using the United States dollar Subscription Price, and the calculation assumes the issuance of a number of Rights based on the number of Common Shares outstanding as of June 7, 2012, the most recent practicable date prior to the date of this Prospectus.

Use of Proceeds:

The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the Rights Offering, together with the other sources of financing contemplated in the MOA s comprehensive financing plan, to continue the development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project until the scheduled start of initial production from the open-pit mine during the second half of 2012 and to pay any amounts outstanding on the Bridge Facility (as defined herein). See USE OF PROCEEDS .

Rationale for the Rights Offering: The Company is engaging in the Rights Offering as part of the comprehensive financing plan agreed to pursuant to the MOA to raise capital to advance the construction and development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project. The comprehensive financing plan is intended to:

- provide the funding necessary for the Company to complete the phase one development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project;
- provide a sufficient equity, interim debt and project financing base to permit the Company to reduce the Oyu Tolgoi Project s risk profile and bring such project to commercial production and initiate phase two development;
- strengthen the Company s financial position; and
- enable the Company to honour its commitment to the Government of Mongolia to continue moving the Oyu Tolgoi Project forward.

The Board of Directors unanimously approved the Rights Offering and the Company believes that the proceeds raised by the Rights Offering will place it in a much stronger position to fund ongoing development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project.

Exercise of Rights:

For each Registered Shareholder with an address of record in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, we will mail or cause to be mailed to such Registered Shareholder a Rights Certificate evidencing the number of Rights issued to the holder thereof, together with a copy of this Prospectus. In order to exercise the Basic Subscription Privilege, a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder must complete and deliver Form 1 of the Rights Certificate and deliver the Subscription Payment for the Common Shares to the Subscription Agent, or follow the guaranteed delivery procedures, prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date in the manner and upon the terms set out in this Prospectus. A Prospectus Holder or Qualified Holder wishing to subscribe for Additional Common Shares under the Additional Subscription Privilege must complete and deliver Form 2 of the Rights Certificate and deliver the Subscription Payment for the Additional Common Shares to the Subscription Agent, or follow the guaranteed delivery procedures, prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date in a manner and upon the terms set out in this Prospectus. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Registered Form How to Complete the Rights Certificate .

For Common Shares held through a Participant in the book-based system administered by CDS or in the book-based system administered by DTC, a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder may exercise the

Rights issued in respect of such Common Shares (under either the Basic Subscription Privilege or the Additional Subscription Privilege) by: (a) instructing the Participant holding such Rights to exercise all or a specified

number of such Rights pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege, and if desired by such holder, pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege; and (b) forwarding to such Participant the Subscription Price for each Common Share that such holder wishes to subscribe for in accordance with the terms of this Rights Offering.

Holders that wish to exercise Rights issued in respect of Common Shares held through a Participant should contact such Participant to determine how Rights may be exercised. The entire Subscription Price for any Common Shares purchased must be paid at the time of subscription and must be received by the Subscription Agent at the Subscription Office prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. Accordingly, Subscribers must provide the Participant holding their Rights with instructions and the required payment sufficiently in advance of the Expiry Date to permit proper exercise of their Rights. Participants will have an earlier deadline for receipt of instructions and payment. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held In Book-Entry Form .

If your Rights are held of record through DTC, you may exercise your Basic Subscription Privilege or your Additional Subscription Privilege through the DTC s PSOP function by instructing DTC to charge your applicable DTC account for the Subscription Payment for the Common Shares and deliver such amount to the Subscription Agent. If Rights are held through a DTC Participant, the holder of such Rights may not be able to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege or Additional Subscription Privilege in Canadian dollars and such holder should contact its DTC Participant if it wishes to submit any Subscription Payment in Canadian dollars. The Subscription Agent must receive the required subscription documents and the Subscription Payment for any Common Shares sufficiently in advance of the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date to permit proper exercise of the Rights. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held In Book-Entry Form DTC.

Subscriptions for Common Shares will be irrevocable and Subscribers will be unable to withdraw their subscriptions for Common Shares once submitted.

If the delivered Subscription Payment is greater than the amount you owe for your subscription, the Subscription Agent will return the excess amount to you by mail, without interest or deduction, promptly after the Closing Date, which is anticipated to occur on or about July 26, 2012. If the Rights Offering does not proceed, the Subscription Payments made pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and Additional Subscription Privilege will be returned promptly to the Subscribers by the Subscription Agent without interest or deduction. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Basic Subscription Privilege and Additional Subscription Privilege and Record Date .

Holders in Non-Prospectus Jurisdictions:

Exercise of Rights will be accepted only from holders of Rights with an address of record in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, except where the Company determines that the offering to and subscription by a Non-Prospectus Holder is lawful and made in compliance with all securities and other laws applicable in the Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction where such Non-Prospectus Holder is resident. We refer to such Non-Prospectus Holder as a Qualified Holder . Registered Shareholders that wish to be recognized as Qualified Holders must contact the Subscription Agent at the earliest possible time, but in no event after 4:30 p.m. (Eastern time) on July 10, 2012 in order to satisfy the Company that such holders are Qualified Holders. From and after 9:00 a.m. (Eastern time) on July 11, 2012, the Subscription Agent will attempt to sell the Rights of registered Non-Prospectus Holders that have not demonstrated that they are Qualified Holders, on such date or dates and at such price or prices and in such markets as the Subscription Agent determines in its sole discretion. The Subscription Agent will convert or cause to be converted any proceeds denominated in Canadian dollars into United States dollars at the prevailing

exchange rate on the date of distribution and, after deducting any expenses incurred by the Subscription Agent in connection with such conversion, distribute all proceeds in United States dollars to the registered Non-Prospectus Holders on a pro rata basis. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

As a condition to the purchase of any Common Shares under the Rights Offering, each Subscriber other than a Qualified Holder will be deemed to have represented and warranted that it is resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, and this representation and warranty will be relied upon by us and the Subscription Agent.

We reserve the right to treat as invalid any exercise or purported exercise of any Rights in the Rights Offering that appears to us to have been exercised, effected or dispatched in a manner which may involve a breach of the laws or regulations of any jurisdiction or if we believe, or our agents believe, that the same may violate or be inconsistent with the procedures and terms set out in this Prospectus or in breach of the representation and warranty that a holder exercising its Rights is resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, as described herein. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Validity and Rejection of Subscriptions .

Holders of Rights that reside outside of Canada or the United States and any persons (including any Participants) that have a contractual or legal obligation to forward this document to a jurisdiction outside a Prospectus Jurisdiction should read the section entitled DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

Intention of Insiders to Exercise Rights:

Rio Tinto has agreed, subject to certain terms, conditions and limitations set out in the MOA, to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege in full and provide the Standby Commitment, pursuant to which it will purchase the Standby Shares. See INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS Rio Tinto and DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment .

The Company has been informed by Mr. Robert Friedland that he and entities controlled by him, who collectively hold 101,360,738 Common Shares representing 13.67% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares, intend to fully exercise all of the Rights issued to each of them, subject to the availability of financing on terms satisfactory to Mr. Friedland and an absence of any material adverse change to the Company. Mr. Robert Friedland has indicated that he is arranging financing with Citibank to facilitate his full participation in the Rights Offering. Mr. Friedland has entered into the Cash-Settled Contract with Citibank which provides: (a) a collar with reference to approximately 32,900,000 Common Shares, and (b) a put spread collar with reference to approximately 10,000,000 Common Shares, subject to certain adjustments pursuant to the Cash-Settled Contract. The Cash-Settled Contract is a separate transaction from the Rights Offering, entered into by Citibank and Mr. Friedland. See RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering Hedging transactions in connection with the Cash-Settled Contract may affect the trading price of our Common Shares .

The Company, after reasonable inquiry, believes that certain insiders of the Company, other than Mr. Friedland and Rio Tinto, may exercise Rights to purchase an aggregate of approximately 10,500 Common Shares, representing approximately 0.0004% of the Rights Offering.

See INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS .

Listing and Trading:

The Company has received conditional approval from the TSX for the listing on the TSX of the Rights, the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares. Similar approvals have been received from the NYSE and NASDAQ to admit the Rights for trading and list the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of Rights and the Standby Shares. Listing or admittance for trading of the

Rights, the

11

Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares on the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ is subject to fulfilling all of the listing requirements of each of the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ, respectively. Provided the Company obtains each such approval and fulfills all such requirements, the Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX and admitted for trading on each of the NYSE and NASDAQ on June 14, 2012. The Rights will cease trading on the TSX at noon (Eastern time) on the Expiry Date, and on the NYSE and NASDAQ at the close of trading (New York time) on the day immediately preceding the Expiry Date.

Holders of Rights that do not wish to exercise their Rights may sell or transfer their Rights through usual investment channels, such as investment dealers and brokers, at the expense of the holder. Holders of Rights may elect to exercise only some of their Rights and dispose of the remainder of them. The Subscription Agent will facilitate subdivisions of the Rights until 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on July 16, 2012, three trading days prior to the scheduled Expiry Date. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Registered Form How to Complete the Rights Certificate Form 3 and Form 4

The Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX under the symbol IVN.RT , and admitted for trading on the NYSE or NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.WIRT and IVN.V , respectively, until such time as regular way trading of the Rights on the NYSE and NASDAQ begins, at which time the Rights will trade on the NYSE and NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.RT and IVN.R , respectively. See PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION .

Risk Factors:

An investment in the Rights and Common Shares underlying the Rights is subject to a number of risks, including, among others, the following (all capitalized terms used below not otherwise defined are as defined herein):

Risks Related to the Rights Offering

- · A Shareholder may suffer significant dilution
- · No prior trading market for Rights
- Rio Tinto s agreement to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege and provide the Standby Commitment may be terminated under certain circumstances
- · Exercises of Rights may not be revoked
- Hedging transactions in connection with the Cash-Settled Contract may affect the trading price of our Common Shares
- · A large number of Common Shares may be issued and subsequently sold upon the exercise of Rights
- The sale of Common Shares issued upon exercise of Rights could encourage short sales by third parties which could depress the price of the Common Shares

- The Subscription Price is not necessarily an indication of value
- · A decline in the market price of the Common Shares may occur
- · Subscribers outside of Canada or the United States are subject to exchange rate risk

Risks Related to the Business

- Rio Tinto, as the holder of a majority of the Company s Common Shares and manager of the Oyu Tolgoi Project, controls the business and affairs of the Company and OT LLC
- · The actual cost of developing the Oyu Tolgoi Project may differ materially from the Company s estimates and involve unexpected problems or delays

- Lack of sufficient electrical power and transportation infrastructure in proximity to the Oyu Tolgoi Project could adversely affect mining feasibility
- The Company may be limited in its ability to enforce the Investment Agreement against Mongolia, a sovereign government
- The Investment Agreement includes a number of future covenants that may be outside of the control
 of the Company to complete
- The Oyu Tolgoi Project is operated as a corporate/government joint venture and is subject to joint venture risk
- The disclosed resource and reserve estimates for the Company s projects disclosed in the AIF are
 estimates only and are subject to change based on a variety of factors, some of which are beyond the
 Company s control. The Company s actual production, revenues and capital expenditures may differ
 materially from these estimates.
- · Mining projects are sensitive to the volatility of metal prices
- · The Company s ability to carry on business in Mongolia is subject to legal and political risk
- There is no assurance that the Company will be able to complete the sale of its equity interest in SGQ pursuit to Chalco s SGQ Takeover Bid
- Recent and future amendments to Mongolian laws could adversely affect the Company s mining rights in the Oyu Tolgoi Project or make it more difficult or expensive to develop the project and carry out mining
- Under Mongolia s Resolution 175, the Government of Mongolia may seek contribution or reimbursement from OT LLC for compensation it provides to third parties adversely affected by the Resolution
- Changes in, or more aggressive enforcement of, laws and regulations could adversely impact the Company s business
- The Company is subject to substantial environmental and other regulatory requirements and such regulations are becoming more stringent. Non-compliance with such regulations, either through current or future operations or a pre-existing condition could materially adversely affect the Company
- Previous mining operations may have caused environmental damage at the Company s current and former mining projects, and if the Company cannot prove that such damage was caused by such prior operators, its indemnities and exemptions from liability may not be effective

- The Company s ability to obtain dividends or other distributions from its subsidiaries may be subject to restrictions imposed by law, foreign currency exchange regulations and financing arrangements
- · The Government of Mongolia T-Bill may remain illiquid beyond the stated maturity date
- There can be no assurance that the interest held by the Company in its exploration, development and mining properties is free from defects or that material contractual arrangements between the Company and entities owned or controlled by foreign governments will not be unilaterally altered or revoked
- Competition for new mining properties by larger, more established companies may prevent the Company from acquiring interests in additional properties or mining operations

- · The Company does not expect to pay dividends for the foreseeable future
- · There is no assurance that the Company will be capable of consistently producing positive cash flows
- There is no guarantee that any exploration activity will result in commercial production of mineral deposits
- · The Company cannot insure against all of the risks associated with mining
- The Company is exposed to risks of changing political stability and government regulation in the countries in which it operates
- · The Company s prospects depend on its ability to attract and retain key personnel
- Certain directors of the Company are directors or officers of, or have significant shareholdings in, other mineral resource companies and there is the potential that such directors will encounter conflicts of interest with the Company
- · Capital markets are volatile
- · The Company is subject to Anti-Corruption Legislation
- The Company may become a passive foreign investment company, which could have adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences to United States Holders of Common Shares
- The Company holds substantial funds in cash and cash equivalents and there is a risk that financial
 market turmoil or other extraordinary events could prevent the Company from obtaining timely access
 to such funds or result in the loss of such funds

See RISK FACTORS for more details on the risk factors listed above.

Subscription Agent and Depository:

CIBC Mellon Trust Company, in its role as Subscription Agent, has been appointed the agent of the Company to receive subscriptions and payments from holders of Rights, to act as depository and to perform certain services relating to the exercise and transfer of Rights.

If you have any questions, you should contact the Subscription Agent, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, toll-free at 1-800-387-0825 (in North America) or 1-416-682-3860 (outside North America), or by email at inquiries@canstockta.com.

See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Subscription Agent and Depository .

KEY DATES AND TIMES OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING

	Date
Date that Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX and admitted for trading on the NYSE and	
NASDAQ	June 14, 2012
Record Date for participation in the Rights Offering	June 19, 2012
Mailing Date of Prospectus and Rights Certificates	June 27, 2012
Commencement Date of Rights Offering	June 27, 2012
Dates of Sale of Rights of Non-Prospectus Holders by Subscription Agent	July 11, 2012
End of trading of Rights on the TSX	Close of trading (Eastern Standard
	Time) on July 18, 2012
End of trading of Rights on the NYSE and NASDAQ	12:00 p.m. (Eastern Standard Time)
	on July 19, 2012
Expiry Time and Expiry Date	5:00 p.m. (Eastern Standard Time)
	on July 19, 2012
Expected Closing Date of the Rights Offering	July 26, 2012

THE COMPANY

The Company was incorporated under the *Company Act* (British Columbia) on January 25, 1994 under the name 463212 B.C. Ltd. In February 1994, the Company changed its name to Indochina Goldfields Ltd. In March 1994, the Company increased its authorized capital from 10,000 Common Shares without par value to 100,000,000 Common Shares without par value and altered its authorized capital to create 100,000,000 preferred shares without par value (Preferred Shares). In February 1995, the Company was continued under the *Business Corporations Act* (Yukon). In July 1997, the Company increased its authorized capital to an unlimited number of Common Shares without par value and an unlimited number of Preferred Shares without par value. In June 1999, the Company changed its name to Ivanhoe Mines Ltd.

The Company s head office is located at 654 999 Canada Place, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, V6C 3E1 and our registered office is located at 300 204 Black Street, Whitehorse, Yukon, Canada, Y1A 2M9.

The following corporate chart sets forth the name and jurisdiction of incorporation of the Company s principal subsidiaries and the ownership interest of the Company in each of them as of the date of this Prospectus.¹

1 The Company has agreed to tender its common shares in SGQ to Chalco pursuant to the Lock-up Agreement which is summarized under THE COMPANY Recent Developments The Company Lock-up with Chalco

Our Business

The Company is an international mineral exploration and development company. The Company s principal mineral resource property is a 66% interest (which is divided between two parallel groups of subsidiaries—Ivanhoe Oyu Tolgoi (BVI) Ltd. and Oyu Tolgoi Netherlands B.V.) in the Oyu Tolgoi Project. The Oyu Tolgoi Project is located in the Aimag (province) of Omnogovi, Mongolia, approximately 550 kilometres south of the capital city of Ulaanbaatar and 80 kilometres north of the border with China. Mineralization on the property consists of porphyry style copper, gold and molybdenum contained in a linear structural trend, termed the OT Trend, with a strike length that extends over 26 kilometres. Mineral resources have been identified in a series of deposits throughout this trend, which from south to north include the Heruga deposit, the Southern Oyu Deposit group, consisting of the Southwest Oyu, South Oyu, Wedge and Central Oyu deposits, and the Hugo Dummett Deposits group, consisting of the Hugo South, Hugo North and Hugo North Extension deposits.

The Company also has two publicly traded subsidiaries: SGQ, the shares of which are listed on the TSX and The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong, which owns and operates the Ovoot Tolgoi coal project (Ovoot Tolgoi Mine) in Mongolia, and Ivanhoe Australia Ltd., the shares of which are listed on the Australian Stock Exchange and the TSX, and whose key projects are the Osborne copper-gold project, the Merlin molybdenum and rhenium project, and the Mount Dore polymetallic project, all of which are located in Queensland, Australia. The Company also holds interests in several other mineral resource projects in Asia, including a 50% interest in a gold exploration and development project in Kazakhstan. The Company has agreed to tender its shares in SGQ to Chalco in connection with the SGQ Takeover Bid pursuant to a Lock-up Agreement which is summarized at The Company Recent Developments Company Lock-up Agreement with Chalco .

The Company s main focus is the development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project and the Company will continue to consider the divestment of non-core assets, provided that doing so is in the best interests of the Company.

Further particulars with respect to our business and mineral resource projects are disclosed under the headings General Development of the Business and Description of the Business in the AIF and in the other documents incorporated by reference herein.

Recent Developments

The following is a summary of material developments respecting the Company and its business since March 31, 2012.

Change in the Board of Directors

Upon execution of the MOA, Robert M. Friedland, Edward Flood, Dr. Markus Faber, David Korbin, Livia Mahler, Tracy Stevenson and Dan Westbrook (collectively, the Incumbent Directors) resigned as directors of the Company.

David Huberman resigned as Chair of the Board of Directors and the Board of Directors appointed Michael Gordon as the interim Chair of the Board of Directors.

On May 7, 2012 Michael Gordon, David Huberman and Robert Holland resigned from the Board of Directors and Jill Gardiner, Peter Gillin, Isabelle Hudon and David Klingner were appointed to the Board of Directors joining Peter Meredith, Andrew Harding, Dan Larsen and Kay Priestly.

On May 9, 2012 Livia Mahler was reappointed to the Board of Directors and David Klingner was appointed the Chair of the Board of Directors.

In addition, it is intended that certain new directors will be appointed to the Board of Directors following the 2012 AGM. For further information refer to the 2012 Circular, which is incorporated by reference into this Prospectus.

Change in Executive Officers

Concurrent with the execution of the MOA on April 17, 2012:

(i) Robert Friedland (Chief Executive Officer), Tony Giardini (Chief Financial Officer), John Macken (President), Sam Riggall (Executive Vice President, Business Development and Strategic Planning) and Peter Meredith (Deputy Chairman) resigned as officers of the Company; and

(ii) Kay Priestly (Director) was appointed as interim Chief Executive Officer of the Company and Catherine Barone (Vice-President, Finance) was appointed as interim Chief Financial Officer of the Company.

On May 1, 2012, Kay Priestly was appointed as our Chief Executive Officer and Chris Bateman was appointed as our Chief Financial Officer.

In addition, it is intended that certain new directors have been or will be appointed at certain subsidiaries of the Company, including Oyu Tolgoi LLC (OT LLC), Ivanhoe Australia Limited and Altynalmas Gold Ltd.

MOA with Rio Tinto

On April 17, 2012, the Company and Rio Tinto, which, together with its affiliates is the Company s largest shareholder, entered into the MOA. On May 22, 2012, the Company and Rio Tinto agreed to amend the MOA. For more information on the MOA, see MOA WITH RIO TINTO below.

Lock-up Agreement with Chalco

On April 1, 2012, the Company entered into the Lock-Up Agreement with Chalco in connection with the SGQ Takeover Bid that Chalco proposes to make for up to 60%, but not less than 56%, of the common shares of SGQ at C\$8.48 per share. The Lock-up Agreement provides for a hard lock-up covenant by the Company pursuant to which it must tender all of its SGQ common shares to the SGQ Takeover Bid, is precluded from tendering or voting any of its SGQ common shares to, or in favour of, any other acquisition proposal relating to SGQ and must vote against other acquisition proposals or actions which might prevent, delay or interfere with the successful completion of the SGQ Takeover Bid.

On April 16, 2012, SGQ announced that the Mineral Resources Authority of Mongolia (MRAM) requested the suspension of exploration and mining activity on certain of SGQ s licenses, including the license pertaining to SGQ s Ovoot Tolgoi Mine. Although the SGQ Takeover Bid is compliant with all the relevant laws and regulations of jurisdictions concerned, SGQ, the Company and Chalco were advised by the Government of Mongolia that it was considering the introduction of new foreign investment review legislation. The government subsequently passed legislation in parliament providing for regulatory review of certain foreign investments. Although no official English translation of the new legislation is available and it is possible that the legislation may be altered before it is formally published and enacted, its apparent purpose is to regulate foreign investments in certain identified strategic sectors of the Mongolian economy, including mining. If and when this legislation is formally enacted, it is expected that the SGQ Takeover Bid will be subject to the new review process that the legislation creates.

MOA WITH RIO TINTO

The Company and Rio Tinto, which, together with its affiliates is the Company s largest shareholder, entered into the MOA on April 17, 2012 and agreed to amend the MOA on May 22, 2012. The MOA is an agreement that contemplates a comprehensive financing plan comprising a number of transactions in respect of the financing of the Oyu Tolgoi Project, the management of the Company, certain amendments to the HOA and other matters. The financing commitments made by Rio Tinto pursuant to the terms of the MOA, as detailed below, are expected to address the uncertainty that previously existed with respect to the financing of the Oyu Tolgoi Project and provide the Company with more secure access to a source of funding, thus allowing for a higher degree of funding certainty for the Oyu Tolgoi Project until it achieves commercial production. The following is a summary of the material terms of the MOA and is qualified in its entirety with reference to the MOA, which is available under the Company s profile on SEDAR, at www.sedar.com and which has been filed as an exhibit to the Company s registration statement on Form F-10 of which this Prospectus forms a part, and which is available on the SEC s website at www.sec.gov.

Material Terms and Conditions of the MOA

The MOA represents the key terms of the comprehensive financing and governance plan agreed between Rio Tinto and the Company, as described below.

Rights Offering

The Company and Rio Tinto have agreed to the key terms upon which the Company will undertake the Rights Offering. These terms include:

- the issuance of Rights sufficient to generate gross proceeds of up to US\$1.8 billion;
- the price payable by holders of Rights to acquire one Common Share being US\$7.00 and the Canadian dollar equivalent thereof (based on the Noon Buying Rate on the date of this Prospectus);
- · offering the Additional Subscription Privilege to holders of Rights that have exercised their Basic Subscription Privilege in full;
- the agreement by Rio Tinto to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege in full and to provide the Standby Commitment, subject to certain terms, conditions and limitations set out in the MOA. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment;
 and
- the payment of the Standby Purchaser Fee by the Company to Rio Tinto as consideration for Rio Tinto providing the Standby Commitment. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment.

Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing

Rio Tinto and the Company have agreed to act together diligently and in good faith to negotiate a comprehensive project financing (the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing) for the Oyu Tolgoi Project acceptable to each of the Company, Rio Tinto, and the board of OT LLC, each acting reasonably, to be provided by third party lenders to OT LLC or another affiliate of the Company. The estimated total amount of the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing is approximately US\$3 billion to US\$4 billion.

Provided that the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing is made available on terms reasonably satisfactory to Rio Tinto, Rio Tinto is reasonably satisfied at the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing closing date that the Oyu Tolgoi Project (including a power plant) is fully financed (including a reasonable provision for contingencies), and there is no event of default (or event that has occurred that, with the giving of notice or the lapse of time, or both, would constitute an event of default) under either the Interim Funding Facility (as defined in the HOA) or the Bridge Funding Agreement on the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing closing date, a Rio Tinto affiliate (the Rio Tinto Supporter) will enter into a completion support agreement with the Company (the Completion Support Agreement), pursuant to which the Rio Tinto Supporter will agree to provide a completion support guarantee to the lenders of the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing. As consideration for entering into the Completion Support Agreement, the Company will pay to the Rio Tinto Supporter an annual fee of 2.5% payable annually, in advance, on the amount of debt that is projected as the aggregate average of the debt that will be outstanding under the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing at each calendar month end during the ensuing 12 month period that is subject to a debt service undertaking of the Company.

Bridge Facility

An affiliate of Rio Tinto will provide to the Company a bridge facility of US\$1.5 billion (the Bridge Facility) to fund ongoing development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project. The Bridge Facility will be drawn down to fund ongoing Oyu Tolgoi Project expenditures if, and to the extent that, funds from the Interim Funding Facility (as defined in the HOA), an Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing or from other sources are not available in a timely manner.

The Bridge Facility will be repaid from the proceeds of the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing unless required to be repaid earlier and will mature and be repayable in any event in May 2013 or as extended with the consent of Rio Tinto. The Bridge Facility will bear interest at a rate equal to the sum of one month LIBOR plus 500 basis points.

The Company is required to prepay the outstanding principal amount under the Bridge Facility with the entire amount of (i) the net proceeds of any placement of Common Shares, (ii) the after-tax proceeds of the sale of Non-OT

Assets (as defined in the private placement agreement dated October 18, 2006 between Ivanhoe and Rio Tinto (the PPA)), and (iii) the net proceeds from this Rights Offering. Any of these prepayments may be re-advanced under the Bridge Facility, subject to compliance with the draw-down conditions.

Rio Tinto s obligation to advance funding under the Bridge Facility is subject to a number of conditions including:

- delivery by the Company to Rio Tinto of prescribed documentation;
- · registrations under applicable personal property security legislation having been made;
- all material consents, waivers, permits, orders and approvals having been obtained;
- no events or circumstances having a material adverse effect on the Company having occurred;
- · no event of default or event which, with the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both, would constitute an event of default having occurred; and
- the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing not having become available for drawdown.

The Company has given a series of positive and negative covenants to Rio Tinto in respect of the Bridge Facility regarding its own conduct and that of certain of its subsidiaries including, but not limited to (and subject to certain exceptions), the following:

- · no encumbrance of any of the Oyu Tolgoi Project s assets or properties or the revenues or cash flows derived therefrom;
- · no direct or indirect transfer of the revenues or cash flows derived from the Oyu Tolgoi Project to any third party;
- · no off-take contracts or marketing contracts with respect to the Oyu Tolgoi Project unless approved by Rio Tinto;
- on direct or indirect transfer of the whole or any part of the Oyu Tolgoi Project s assets or properties to any third party;
- the Company must pay or cause to be paid when due all amounts in respect of principal, interest and any other amounts owing under the Interim Funding Facility and the Bridge Facility;
- · no encumbrances on present or future assets to secure any indebtedness of the Company or of any other person, other than indebtedness created under the Bridge Facility or specifically permitted debt (including any Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing);
- · no indebtedness other than the Interim Funding Facility and the Bridge Facility or specifically permitted debt (including any Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing);

- the Company and its material subsidiaries must comply with applicable law;
- the Company must observe and perform all material obligations, covenants, terms and conditions under any material contract, mortgage, debenture, indenture, lease, licence, agreement or other instrument;
- · the Company must maintain insurance; and
- the Company and its material subsidiaries may not amend constitutional documents, enter into a merger, amalgamation or arrangement or effect an acquisition with a value in excess of US\$5 million, propose a material reorganization, liquidation or dissolution or enter into any transaction whereby all or substantially all of the assets, property, effects or undertaking of the Company or any material subsidiary would become the property of any other person.

The following is a summary of certain material events of default under the Bridge Facility and the Interim Funding Facility:

- the Company fails to pay when due any amount payable by it under the Bridge Facility or the Interim Funding Facility;
- the Company or any of its subsidiaries breaches or fails to perform or observe, in any material respect, any obligation, covenant or provision contained in any agreement between the Company or any of its subsidiaries and Rio Tinto or any of its affiliates;

- · a change of control of the Company occurs, other than a change of control in favour of Rio Tinto;
- any representation or warranty made or given by the Company or any of its subsidiaries under certain documents to which one or more of them is a party is materially inaccurate or misleading;
- · third party indebtedness exceeding certain thresholds is not paid when due or is accelerated or otherwise becomes due and payable;
- any certain specified insolvency events occur in respect of the Company or any of its subsidiaries through which the Company beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, any interest in OT LLC, the Oyu Tolgoi Project or any mineral resource situated in Mongolia;
- · any material agreement to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries and Rio Tinto or any of its affiliates are parties is or becomes void or unenforceable against the Company or any of such subsidiaries or is terminated or repudiated;
- · expropriation, nationalization or seizure of any material assets in respect of the Oyu Tolgoi Project;
- occurrence of any declared or undeclared war, civil war, riot, insurrection, sabotage or similar event which makes performance of contractual obligations under material agreements impracticable or unreasonably hazardous or causes destruction or physical damage to the Oyu Tolgoi Project facilities that renders their continued construction or operation impracticable;
- any litigation, arbitration or administrative proceeding against the Company or a material subsidiary reasonably likely to have an adverse outcome and such outcome would be reasonably expected to have a material adverse effect on the Company;
- · de-listing or suspension of trading of the Common Shares from the TSX, the NYSE or the NASDAQ for more than five days or the Company ceasing to be a reporting issuer in a province of Canada, unless consented to by Rio Tinto; or
- · in the opinion of Rio Tinto, acting reasonably, an event occurs that has, or is likely to have, a material adverse effect on the Company.

A front end fee of US\$15 million was paid on May 24, 2012 by the Company to the affiliate of Rio Tinto providing the Bridge Facility.

Board of Directors

Upon execution of the MOA, it was agreed that the Board of Directors would be reduced from 14 to 13 directors and the quorum required for the transaction of business at a meeting of the Board of Directors was fixed as a majority of the number of directors elected or appointed and in office immediately before the applicable meeting.

Upon execution of the MOA, the Incumbent Directors resigned as directors of the Company.

David Huberman resigned as Chair of the Board of Directors and the Board of Directors appointed Michael Gordon as the interim Chair of the Board of Directors.

The Charter of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee (the Governance Committee) of the Board of Directors was amended to provide that (i) a majority of the members of the Governance Committee must be independent and (ii) no member of the Governance Committee may be an officer of the Company.

On May 7, 2012 Michael Gordon, David Huberman and Robert Holland resigned from the Board of Directors and Jill Gardiner, Peter Gillin, Isabelle Hudon and David Klingner were appointed to the Board of Directors joining Peter Meredith, Andrew Harding, Dan Larsen and Kay Priestly.

On May 9, 2012 Livia Mahler was reappointed to the Board of Directors and David Klingner was appointed the Chair of the Board of Directors.

As described in the 2012 Circular, a further two directors have been nominated by Rio Tinto for appointment at the 2012 AGM, with an additional two directors expected to be appointed as directors of the Company at the first meeting of the Board of Directors held after July 24, 2012.

In addition to the foregoing, the MOA provided for the following matters in relation to the Board of Directors:

- · The Office of the Chairman was abolished:
- The Board of Directors repealed the requirement that directors of the Company hold Common Shares;
- Rio Tinto, each of the Incumbent Directors and each of the directors other than the Incumbent Directors (the Remaining Directors) gave a mutual release from liability to one another; and
- · The Company, each of the Incumbent Directors and each of the Remaining Directors gave a mutual release from liability to one another.

Senior Management

Upon execution of the MOA, Robert Friedland (Chief Executive Officer), Tony Giardini (Chief Financial Officer), John Macken (President)
Sam Riggall (Executive Vice President, Business Development and Strategic Planning) and Peter Meredith (Deputy Chairman) (each an
Incumbent Senior Officer and collectively Incumbent Senior Management) resigned from their respective offices with the Company and from all
offices (including directorships) with each of the Company s subsidiaries.

Concurrent with the execution of the MOA, the Company and Robert Friedland entered into a separation agreement (the Friedland Separation Agreement) to govern the respective rights and obligations of the Company and Mr. Friedland following his resignation as a director and officer of the Company. The Friedland Separation Agreement covers various matters, including confidentiality, non-competition, non-solicitation, mutual releases of liability among the Company, Rio Tinto and Mr. Friedland and Company director nomination rights. Concurrent with the execution of the MOA, the Company and certain entities controlled by Mr. Friedland entered into a series of agreements (the Cost Sharing Termination Agreements) providing for the termination of certain cost sharing arrangements for the use of office space, furnishings, equipment and communications facilities in London, Singapore and Beijing, for the provision of aircraft services and for the cost of employing administrative and non-executive management personnel.

Each of the Incumbent Senior Officers entered into mutual release agreements with Rio Tinto and the Company (other than Mr. Friedland, with whom Rio Tinto and the Company exchanged mutual releases from liability in accordance with the terms of the Friedland Separation Agreement).

Kay Priestly and Chris Bateman were subsequently appointed as Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of the Company, respectively.

Oyu Tolgoi Exploration Activities

The OT Exploration Agreement (as defined in the HOA) has been terminated and all rights and responsibilities for conducting exploration activities in respect of the Oyu Tolgoi Project are now held by the Rio Tinto affiliate that serves as the Manager of the Oyu Tolgoi Project.

Series D Warrants

The Company issued Rio Tinto share purchase warrants (the Series D Warrants) exercisable to purchase an additional 55 million Common Shares. Each Series D Warrant is exercisable to purchase one Common Share at any time until May 22, 2015 (the Series D Expiry Date) at a price of (i) prior to the Closing Date, US\$10.84, and (ii) after the Closing Date, the median (rounded to the nearest cent) of the NRO Exercise Price (as defined below) and US\$8.89, being the US dollar volume weighted average price of a Common Share on the NYSE over the five (5) trading days immediately before May 22, 2012.

The NRO Exercise Price is defined in the MOA as the price obtained by multiplying US\$12.79 by a fraction (i) the numerator of which is the aggregate of (A) the number of Common Shares outstanding as of the Record Date and (B) a number determined by dividing the product of the Subscription Price and the number of Common Shares subscribed for or purchased under the Rights Offering and, if applicable, the Standby Commitment by the volume weighted average trading price per Common Share at which the Common Shares have traded on the NYSE for the twenty (20) consecutive trading days before the Record Date, and (ii) the denominator of which is the number of Common Shares outstanding

immediately after the completion of the Rights Offering and, if applicable, the Standby Commitment on the Closing Date. In no event will the NRO Exercise Price be lower than US\$8.89.

Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants

If, at any time on or before the Series D Expiry Date, the Company issues Common Shares in connection with a rights offering (other than the Rights Offering) (a Future Rights Offering), Rio Tinto will be entitled to receive at such time, for no additional consideration, a number of additional share purchase warrants (the Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants) that would result in Rio Tinto having the right to acquire, pursuant to the exercise of such Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants and all then outstanding Series D Warrants and any previously issued Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants beneficially owned by Rio Tinto or any of its affiliates, a number of Common Shares that, upon issuance, would represent the same percentage of the outstanding Common Shares that Rio Tinto and its affiliates would have beneficially owned if all of the then outstanding Series D Warrants and any previously issued Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants beneficially owned by Rio Tinto or its affiliates had been fully exercised immediately before the record date of such Future Rights Offering. The Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants will have the same terms and attributes as the Series D Warrants except that the initial exercise price of the Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants will be equal to the greater of (i) the US dollar issue price per Common Share under the Future Rights Offering and (ii) the US dollar equivalent (determined using the Noon Buying Rate and rounded to the nearest cent) of the market price (determined in accordance with the TSX Company Manual) per Common Share on the NYSE-trading day immediately preceding the date of the final prospectus or circular for the applicable Future Rights Offering. The Anti-Dilution Series D Warrants may be assigned by Rio Tinto or its affiliates among each other.

Anti-Dilution Subscription Right

For the subscription price of C\$1,000, Rio Tinto was issued the right (the Anti-Dilution Subscription Right) to subscribe from time to time for Common Shares in respect of any dilution of Rio Tinto s equity ownership position as a result of the issuance of Common Shares pursuant to incentive stock options (i) that were exercised prior to the date of the MOA, or (ii) that remain outstanding and are exercised after the date of the MOA. The Anti-Dilution Subscription Right will remain exercisable until the 20^{th} business day following receipt of notice by Rio Tinto that the last such outstanding incentive stock option has been exercised or expired. The subscription price per Common Share under the Anti-Dilution Subscription Right will be the volume weighted average price of a Common Share on the TSX during the five (5) trading days immediately before the applicable date of exercise. The Anti-Dilution Subscription Right may only be exercised to purchase up to a maximum of 19 million Common Shares, subject to adjustment pursuant to the terms of the Anti-Dilution Subscription Right. See DESCRIPTION OF SHARE CAPITAL Options to Purchase Common Shares .

Name Change

At the 2012 AGM, the Company will propose, and recommend that Shareholders approve, a resolution to effect the change of the Company s name from Ivanhoe Mines Ltd. to Turquoise Hill Resources Ltd. .

Purpose and Business Reasons

The paramount objective of the Board of Directors and the Incumbent Senior Management over the course of the months preceding the execution of the MOA was to develop a comprehensive and achievable financing plan to ensure that the timely development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project remains ongoing and on schedule. In furtherance of this objective, the Board of Directors formed a special committee of independent directors (the Special Financing Committee), whose mandate was to review and assess a range of possible alternatives for securing the funding necessary to implement a comprehensive and achievable financing plan. The Special Financing Committee held 14 meetings during the period from December 2011 to March 2012 and received a series of presentations from management and the Company s independent financial and legal advisors outlining each alternative and its potential advantages and disadvantages. One such alternative was a proposal from Rio Tinto contemplating the essential elements and concepts that were ultimately reflected in the MOA and it was this proposal that the Special Financing Committee concluded was in the best interests of the Company and recommended that the Board of Directors authorize the Incumbent Senior Management to pursue.

The MOA evidences Rio Tinto s support for a series of funding measures that, along with third party project financing currently under negotiation, are expected to cover all projected capital requirements for the Oyu Tolgoi

Project to bring the project into commercial production. The financing commitments made by Rio Tinto pursuant to the terms of the MOA, to provide the Standby Commitment in respect of the Rights Offering, to make available the Bridge Facility and to provide a completion support guarantee to the lenders of the Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing (subject to certain prior conditions previously described) build upon the financial support that Rio Tinto has previously provided under the terms of the PPA and the HOA and provide certainty with respect to how the Oyu Tolgoi Project is expected to be financed and brought into commercial production.

Anticipated Effect of the Transaction

The comprehensive financing plan contemplated by the MOA is expected to support:

- the scheduled start of initial production from the open-pit mine during the second half of 2012;
- the ramp-up to commercial production during the first half of 2013 as part of the Oyu Tolgoi Project s first phase of development (including operation of the open-pit mine and a 100,000-tonne-per-day nameplate-capacity concentrator, infrastructure and a US\$900 million investment in underground development in preparation for phase two);
- part of the construction of a dedicated, coal-fired electrical power plant in Mongolia to the extent permitted under any project financing for the Oyu Tolgoi Project. The Company s investment agreement (the Investment Agreement) with the Government of Mongolia requires the Oyu Tolgoi Project to source all of its power requirements from within Mongolia within four years of the start of commercial production. It is expected that the Oyu Tolgoi Project will use power imported from China during its initial years of operation; and
- part of the continuing development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project's second phase of development (which contemplates expansion of the concentrator's nameplate capacity to 160,000 tonnes per day and the start of production of high-grade ore from the Hugo Dummett underground block-cave mine in 2016), for which formal commitments have not yet been made by the Company, Rio Tinto or OT LLC.

Since 2006, when the Company and Rio Tinto entered into the PPA, Rio Tinto s ability to influence the key decisions involved in the development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project has incrementally increased, initially at the level of the Technical Committee established under the PPA, and later through the RT/IVN Operating Committee established under the HOA and its assumption of management control of the Oyu Tolgoi Project.

In January 2012, following the expiry of the PPA s standstill restrictions, Rio Tinto acquired sufficient additional Common Shares to bring its holdings to 51% of the outstanding Common Shares. Thus, the corporate governance and management changes related to the Company contemplated by the MOA are intended to represent an orderly transition reflecting Rio Tinto s position as the Company s controlling shareholder.

In keeping with the corporate governance structure envisaged by the HOA, a majority of the proposed, 13-person Board of Directors will be independent directors until at least the earlier of January 18, 2014, or the date on which the Company ceases to be a reporting issuer under Canadian securities laws. Until such earlier date, two directors, of which at least one must be an independent director, may be nominated by Robert Friedland provided that he continues to own at least 10% of the outstanding Common Shares.

Board of Directors Approval of the MOA

The Board of Directors met on April 16 and 17, 2012 to review and consider the proposed terms of the MOA. Andrew Harding, Daniel Larsen and Kay Priestly declared their interests as employees of the Rio Tinto Group. Robert Friedland declared his interest in the Friedland Separation Agreement and the Cost Sharing Termination Agreements. Each of Mr. Harding, Mr. Larsen and Ms. Priestly advised the Board of Directors that he or she would abstain from any vote with respect to matters relating to the approval of the MOA. Mr. Friedland advised the Board of Directors that he would abstain from any vote with respect to matters relating specifically to the approval of the Friedland Separation Agreement and the Cost Sharing Termination Agreements.

The Board of Directors noted that, under Multilateral Instrument 61-101 Protection of Minority Security Holders in Special Transactions (MI 61-101), the transactions contemplated by the MOA are related party

transactions insofar as Rio Tinto is, by reason of its shareholding in the Company, a related party of the Company. Under MI 61-101, related party transactions are, with certain limited exceptions, subject to formal valuation and minority approval requirements unless exemptions from those requirements are available.

The Board of Directors concluded that the Bridge Facility is not subject to the formal valuation requirement and is exempt from the minority approval requirement of MI 61-101 on the basis that the terms and conditions of the Bridge Facility are reasonable commercial terms that are not less advantageous to the Company than if the Bridge Facility was obtained from a person dealing at arm s length with the Company.

The Board of Directors also concluded that all of the transactions contemplated by the MOA, other than the Bridge Facility and the Rights Offering (which is not a transaction to which the formal valuation and minority approval requirements of MI 61-101 apply) (the Other MOA Transactions) are exempt from the formal valuation and minority approval requirements of MI 61-101 based on a good faith determination by the Board of Directors that the aggregate fair market value of all such Other MOA Transactions does not exceed 25% of the Company s market capitalization as of March 31, 2012.

The Board of Directors further deliberated upon the advantages and disadvantages to the Company of the transactions contemplated by the MOA and concluded that entering into the MOA was in the best interests of the Company. Accordingly, the Board of Directors voted unanimously to approve the MOA.

Following the execution of the MOA, the Company and Rio Tinto agreed to amend certain terms of the MOA to address conditions of regulatory approval and more closely align the terms of the Rights Offering with current market conditions. In order to finalize these amendments to the MOA (the MOA Amendments), the Board of Directors authorized those directors independent of Rio Tinto (the Independent Directors) to supervise the negotiation of these amendments. Following negotiations of the MOA Amendments, on May 22, 2012, such agreement was presented to the Board of Directors for their consideration based on the recommendation from the Independent Directors that the MOA Amendments be approved. In reaching their recommendation, the Independent Directors sought and received legal and financial advice from advisors independent of Rio Tinto. The Board of Directors considered the form of the MOA Amendments and concluded it was in the best interest of the Company and, as a result, approved the MOA Amendments.

INTENTION OF INSIDERS TO EXERCISE RIGHTS

Rio Tinto

Pursuant to the MOA, Rio Tinto, which together with its affiliates is the Company s largest shareholder holding 377,397,658 Common Shares representing 50.9% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares has agreed, subject to certain terms, conditions and limitations set out in the MOA, to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege in full and to purchase the Standby Shares pursuant to the Standby Commitment. Specifically, Rio Tinto s obligation to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege is subject to all of the conditions applicable to the Standby Commitment described on pages 28 and 29 of this Prospectus, other than the Price Condition (as defined on page 28 of this Prospectus). See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment and RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering .

Other Insiders

The Company has been informed by Mr. Robert Friedland that he and entities controlled by him, who collectively hold 101,360,738 Common Shares representing 13.67% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares, intend to fully exercise all of the Rights issued to each of them, subject to the availability of financing on terms satisfactory to Mr. Friedland and an absence of any material adverse change to the Company to purchase approximately 35,476,258 Common Shares, representing 13.67% of the Rights Offering. Mr. Robert Friedland has indicated that he is arranging financing with Citibank to facilitate his full participation in the Rights Offering. Mr. Friedland has entered into the Cash-Settled Contract with Citibank which provides: (a) a collar with reference to approximately 32,900,000 Common Shares, and (b) a put spread collar with reference to approximately 10,000,000 Common Shares, subject to certain adjustments pursuant to the Cash-Settled Contract. The Cash-Settled Contract is a separate transaction from the Rights

Offering, entered into by Citibank and Mr. Friedland. See RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering Hedging transactions in connection with the Cash-Settled Contract may affect the trading price of our Common Shares .

The Company, after reasonable inquiry, believes that certain insiders and others, other than Rio Tinto and Mr. Friedland, may exercise Rights to purchase approximately 10,500 Common Shares, representing approximately 0.0004% of the Rights Offering.

If no holder of Rights other than Rio Tinto and Mr. Friedland and his related entities purchase Common Shares under the Rights Offering then, following completion of the Rights Offering, if Rio Tinto and Mr. Friedland and his related entities fully exercise their respective Basic Subscription Privilege and further purchased the maximum amount of Common Shares under their respective Additional Subscription Privilege, Rio Tinto would own 582,003,156 Common Shares, representing 58.1% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares (excluding the issue of any Common Shares upon the exercise of any Series D Warrants or the Anti-Dilution Subscription Right) and Mr. Friedland would own 156,313,289 Common Shares, representing approximately 15.6% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares.

The information as to the intentions of our insiders is not within our knowledge and has been furnished by the respective insiders. No assurance can be given by us that the respective insiders will subscribe for Common Shares in the amounts set out above or at all.

RATIONALE FOR THE RIGHTS OFFERING

The Company is engaging in the Rights Offering in connection with the comprehensive financing plan agreed pursuant to the MOA to raise capital to advance the construction and development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project. In February 2011, the Company successfully raised \$1.18 billion in its previous rights offering transaction, the proceeds of which (other than US\$180 million in the aggregate), together with the proceeds from the exercise of the Outstanding Warrants (as defined in the HOA) and the sale of Common Shares underlying the Subscription Right (as defined in the HOA) were used in 2011 to advance development and exploration of the Oyu Tolgoi Project, as described in the previous rights offering prospectus. The comprehensive financing plan is intended to:

- · provide the funding necessary for the Company to complete the phase one development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project;
- provide a sufficient equity, interim debt and project financing base to permit the Company to reduce the Oyu Tolgoi Project s risk profile and bring such project to commercial production and initiate phase two development;
- · strengthen the Company s financial position; and
- enable the Company to honour its commitment to the Government of Mongolia to continue moving the Oyu Tolgoi Project forward. The Board of Directors has unanimously approved the MOA, including the Rights Offering and the Company believes that the proceeds raised by the Rights Offering will place it in a much stronger position to fund ongoing development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The Company is in the process of developing the Oyu Tolgoi Project and, with limited sources of operating revenue, is dependent upon equity and/or debt financing to maintain its current operations and the development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project. Accordingly, the Company had a negative operating cash flow for the year ended December 31, 2011 of \$371.7 million and the interim quarter ended March 31, 2012 of \$113.3 million. The Company anticipates that negative operating cash flows will continue as long as it remains in the development stage.

The net proceeds from the issuance of the Common Shares under the Rights Offering are expected to be approximately US\$1,741,230,096, after deducting expenses relating to the Rights Offering, estimated at US\$75,676,254, which are payable by the Company, and Standby Purchaser Fee, assuming the exercise of all of the Rights or issuance of the Standby Shares to the extent any Rights are unexercised. The net proceeds were calculated using the United States dollar Subscription Price, and the calculation assumes the issuance of a number of Rights based on the number of Common Shares outstanding as of June 7, 2012. Actual proceeds received by the Company will vary depending on the relative amounts of Subscription Payments received by the Company in United States dollars and Canadian dollars and upon the exchange rate between United States dollars and Canadian dollars, as well as the actual number of Common Shares outstanding on the Record Date.

If, and to the extent that, the Company has drawn down any funds under the Bridge Facility that remain outstanding upon the completion of the Rights Offering, the Company is obliged under the terms of the MOA to use the proceeds of the Rights Offering to fully repay any such outstanding amount although any such amount so repaid may be re-drawn. Following such repayment, if any, the Company plans to use the above-described sources of financing to continue the development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project until the scheduled start of initial production from the open-pit mine during the second half of 2012.

In accordance with the terms of the MOA, the Company and Rio Tinto will work together to secure Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing in an amount estimated between US\$3 and US\$4 billion from third party project financing lenders. Pending receipt of Oyu Tolgoi Project Financing, the Company plans to continue using the above-described sources of financing, including the Bridge Facility, to fund the additional expenditures necessary for the ramp-up to commercial production during the first half of 2013 as part of the Oyu Tolgoi Project s first phase of development (including operation of the open-pit mine and a 100,000-tonne-per-day nameplate-capacity concentrator, infrastructure and a US\$900 million investment in underground development in preparation for phase two).

If and when OT Project Financing is obtained, the Company will be required to repay all amounts then outstanding under the Interim Funding Facility and the Bridge Facility whereupon the Interim Funding Facility and the Bridge Facility will be cancelled. Any remaining funds available under the OT Project Financing are intended to be used to fund the expenditures necessary to construct a dedicated, coal-fired electrical power plant in Mongolia and the expenditures necessary to implement the OT Project s second phase of development (which contemplates expansion of the concentrator s nameplate capacity to 160,000 tonnes per day and the start of production of high-grade ore from the Hugo Dummett underground block-cave mine in 2016). There is no assurance at this time that the Company will be able to raise such financing in the future or on commercially reasonable terms.

DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING

Basic Subscription Privilege and Record Date

All Shareholders as at 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on the Record Date of June 19, 2012 will be issued Rights to subscribe for Common Shares pursuant to the Rights Offering. A Shareholder is entitled to receive one Right for each Common Share held.

Only a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder may exercise Rights. For every 20 Rights held, a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder will be entitled under the Basic Subscription Privilege to subscribe for seven (7) Common Shares from the Commencement Date until the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, at the Subscription Price. Holders of Rights who exercise their Basic Subscription Privilege in full are also entitled to subscribe for the Additional Common Shares, if any, that are not otherwise subscribed for by other holders of Rights under the Rights Offering, prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege.

If the Rights Offering does not proceed, the Subscription Payments made pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and Additional Subscription Privilege will be returned promptly to the Subscribers by the Subscription Agent without interest or deduction.

Holders of Rights that elect to purchase Common Shares in this Rights Offering must act promptly to ensure that the entire Subscription Payment for any Rights exercised is paid at the time of subscription and must be received by the Subscription Agent at the Subscription Office, or the guaranteed delivery procedures must be followed, prior to the

Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. Accordingly, Subscribers that hold through a Participant must provide the Participant holding their Rights with instructions and the required payment sufficiently in advance of the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date to permit proper exercise of their Rights. Participants will have an earlier deadline for receipt of instructions and payment. If a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder fails to complete and sign the required subscription forms, sends an incorrect Subscription Payment, or otherwise fails to follow the subscription procedures that apply to the exercise of Rights by the holder, the Subscription Agent may, depending on the circumstances, reject the subscription or accept it only to the extent of the payment received.

Neither the Company nor the Subscription Agent undertakes to Subscribers that it will, or will attempt to, correct an incomplete or incorrect subscription form or payment. The Company has the sole discretion to determine whether an exercise of Rights properly follows the subscription procedures. Rights not exercised by the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date will be void and of no value and no longer exercisable for Common Shares.

Additional Subscription Privilege

Any holder of a Rights Certificate who exercises in full the Basic Subscription Privilege in respect of that Rights Certificate (and all other Rights Certificates held by such holder) is entitled to subscribe for Additional Common Shares at the Subscription Price subject to allotment and certain limitations described below. The Additional Common Shares will be those, if any, that have not been subscribed for and paid for under the Basic Subscription Privilege.

To exercise the Additional Subscription Privilege, any holder of a Rights Certificate who completes Form 1 for the maximum number of Common Shares that can be subscribed for under the Basic Subscription Privilege with the number of Rights evidenced by that Rights Certificate must also complete Form 2 and specify the number of Additional Common Shares for which the holder desires to subscribe. The maximum number of Additional Common Shares to which a holder will be entitled pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege will be limited to such holder s pro rata share of the total amount of Additional Common Shares available for additional subscription. If a holder subscribes for a greater number of Common Shares than the pro rata share available, the holder will be allocated such lesser number of Additional Common Shares and any excess Subscription Payment will be returned to the holder without interest or deduction. The completion of Form 2 constitutes a binding commitment to subscribe for the number of Additional Common Shares specified. The aggregate Subscription Price for Additional Common Shares must accompany the Rights Certificate when it is delivered to the Subscription Agent, and is payable in either United States or Canadian funds in accordance with the applicable Subscription Price by wire transfer, certified cheque, bank draft or money order payable to the order of CIBC Mellon Trust Company . Under the terms of the MOA, the Subscription Price for any Common Shares subscribed for by Rio Tinto or any of its affiliates under the Additional Subscription Privilege will be payable on, and will not be required to be delivered prior to, the Closing Date.

Funds for the Additional Common Shares will be placed in a segregated non-interest bearing account pending allocation of the Additional Common Shares in the manner contemplated herein, and any funds in excess of the Subscription Price of the Additional Common Shares so allocated will be returned by mail, without interest or deduction. If there are sufficient Additional Common Shares to satisfy all subscriptions made by Subscribers pursuant to the Additional Subscription Privilege, each such Subscriber will be allotted the number of Additional Common Shares for which he or she has subscribed.

Each Subscriber who exercises the Basic Subscription Privilege in full and who exercises the Additional Subscription Privilege will be entitled to receive the number of Additional Common Shares that is the lesser of:

- (a) the number of Additional Common Shares subscribed for by the Subscriber under the Additional Subscription Privilege; and
- (b) the number of Additional Common Shares (disregarding fractions) obtained by (i) multiplying the total number of Common Shares not subscribed for under the Basic Subscription Privilege by the number of Rights exercised by such Subscriber under the Basic Subscription Privilege, and (ii) dividing the product by the aggregate number of Rights exercised under the Basic Subscription Privilege by all Subscribers who exercise the Additional Subscription Privilege.

If any holder has subscribed for fewer Additional Common Shares than the number resulting from the application of the formula in (b) above, the excess Additional Common Shares will be allocated in the manner described above among the holders who were allocated fewer Additional Common Shares than they subscribed for.

As soon as practicable after the Expiry Date, the Subscription Agent will send to each Subscriber who has exercised the Additional Subscription Privilege a certificate evidencing the number of Additional Common Shares allocated to such Subscriber and will return to the Subscriber any excess funds paid, without interest or deduction.

Standby Commitment

Pursuant to the Standby Commitment in the MOA, Rio Tinto has agreed to purchase or cause an affiliate to purchase, subject to certain terms, conditions and limitations contained within the MOA, and the Company has agreed to issue, the Standby Shares, to the extent applicable, at the Subscription Price on the Closing Date. In consideration of Rio Tinto s commitment to purchase the Standby Shares pursuant to the Standby Commitment, the Company has agreed to pay Rio Tinto the Standby Purchaser Fee in an amount equal to 4% of the aggregate gross proceeds of the Rights Offering. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment and RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering .

As described in greater detail under MOA WITH RIO TINTO above, the Rights Offering represents one component of an integrated comprehensive financing plan negotiated at arm s-length by the Independent Directors of the Company following an exhaustive process. The compensation that the Company has contracted to pay to Rio Tinto for its support of the comprehensive financing plan, including the Standby Commitment Fee, is intended to reflect the significant level of support extended by Rio Tinto to the Company, the material risks and uncertainties borne by Rio Tinto, the possibility that Rio Tinto will be required to deliver on its Standby Commitment, having regard to the Company s critical funding requirements, and the fact that the comprehensive financing plan is intended to provide future financial security to the Company in currently contemplated circumstances.

In their consideration of the Standby Commitment Fee, the Independent Directors of the Company determined that the terms thereof were no less advantageous than those which it may have been able to negotiate with third parties and concluded that the Standby Commitment Fee represented appropriate compensation for Rio Tinto in the circumstances.

The obligations of Rio Tinto to provide the Standby Commitment under the MOA are subject to satisfaction or waiver by Rio Tinto of the following conditions as of the Closing Date:

- there will be no claims, litigation, inquiries, investigations (whether formal or informal) or other proceedings, including appeals and applications for review, in progress, or pending, commenced or threatened, by any person or governmental authority or the TSX, NYSE or NASDAQ, or orders or decisions issued by any governmental authority or the TSX, NYSE or NASDAQ, any of which (i) suspends or ceases trading in any of the Company s securities or operates to prevent or restrict the lawful distribution of any such securities; or (ii) restricts or enjoins any of the transactions contemplated by the MOA;
- · all necessary approvals, orders, rulings and consents of all relevant securities regulatory authorities and other governmental authorities required in connection with the Rights Offering and the other transactions contemplated by the MOA will have been obtained:
- each of the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ will have approved the listing of the securities issuable in connection with the Rights Offering and the Common Shares issuable in connection with the MOA, subject only to the filing of customary documents with the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ, as applicable;
- neither any Rights nor any Common Shares will have been de-listed or suspended or halted from trading for a period greater than one business day at any time prior to the Closing Date;
- the representations and warranties of the Company contained in the MOA will be true and correct in all material respects as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as if made as at the Closing Date after giving effect to the Rights Offering and the other transactions contemplated by the MOA;
- the Company will have complied in all material respects with its covenants contained in the MOA;

.

Rio Tinto will have received favourable legal opinions dated the date of the final prospectus with respect to the Rights Offering from Canadian and U.S. counsel to the Company in form and substance satisfactory to Rio Tinto, acting reasonably, with respect to the Common Shares issued upon the exercise of the Rights and the Standby Shares;

- the price of a Common Share on the NYSE will have been not less than the Subscription Price at any time on or after the fifth business day before the Expiry Date (the Price Condition);
- · no catastrophe of national or international consequence or any change in law or other occurrence of any nature whatsoever will have occurred at any time prior to the Closing Date which, in the reasonable opinion of Rio Tinto, seriously adversely affects, or would reasonably be expected to seriously adversely affect, the financial markets in Canada or the United States;

no Material Adverse Change (as defined in the MOA) will have occurred at any time prior to the Closing Date (Material Adverse Change is defined in the MOA to mean a change, development, event or occurrence with respect to the business, condition (financial or otherwise), properties, assets, liabilities, operations or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, that is, or would reasonably be expected to be, material and adverse to the Company and its subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, other than a change primarily resulting from: (i) general political, economic or financial conditions outside of Mongolia or China; (ii) the state of securities markets; (iii) the mining industry in general; (iv) any change in the market price of the Common Shares or trading volume of the Common Shares; (v) the announcement or pendency of the Rights Offering and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; (vi) compliance with the Standby Commitment or Rights Offering; (vii) actions by Rio Tinto; (viii) a change in accounting rules; or (ix) exchange rates); and

the closing of the Rights Offering will have occurred within seventy-five (75) days after the filing of this Prospectus. Rio Tinto may assign its rights and obligations pursuant to the Standby Commitment to an affiliate. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Standby Commitment.

The foregoing conditions, other than the Price Condition, also apply to Rio Tinto s obligation to exercise the Basic Subscription Privilege.

The Company intends to proceed with the Rights Offering even if the conditions to Rio Tinto s obligations to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege and to provide the Standby Commitment are not met. However, if Rio Tinto becomes entitled to terminate such obligations and thereafter does so, the anticipated proceeds of the Rights Offering may not be fully realized and this will have a material adverse effect on the Company. See Risk Factors Risks Related to the Rights Offering Rio Tinto s agreement to exercise its Basic Subscription Privilege and provide the Standby Commitment may be terminated under certain circumstances described below.

Full Exercise of Rights by Shareholders

If Rio Tinto and the other holders of Rights under the Rights Offering exercise their Rights in full and no Standby Shares are purchased pursuant to the Standby Commitment, Rio Tinto would acquire 132,089,180 Common Shares under the Rights Offering and, following the closing, would beneficially own 509,486,838 Common Shares representing approximately 51% of the then outstanding Common Shares.

If Rio Tinto were to elect to fully exercise the Series D Warrants adjusted in accordance with their terms following closing of the Rights Offering, Rio Tinto would acquire an additional 74,249,999 Common Shares. Assuming Rio Tinto were to acquire the maximum number of Common Shares issuable under the Series D Warrants, following such issuance, Rio Tinto would beneficially own 583,736,837 Common Shares representing 54.3% of the then outstanding Common Shares.

No Exercise of Rights by Shareholders

If none of the holders of Rights under the Rights Offering exercise their Rights and all Standby Shares are purchased by Rio Tinto pursuant to the Standby Commitment, Rio Tinto would acquire 259,558,050 Common Shares under the Rights Offering and, following the closing, would beneficially own 636,955,708 Common Shares representing approximately 63.6% of the then outstanding Common Shares.

If Rio Tinto were fully to exercise the Series D Warrants adjusted in accordance with their terms following closing of the Rights Offering, Rio Tinto would acquire an additional 72,249,999 Common Shares. Assuming Rio Tinto were to acquire the maximum number of Common Shares issuable under the Series D Warrants, following such issuances, Rio Tinto would beneficially own 711,205,707 Common Shares representing 66.1% of the then outstanding Common Shares.

For the purpose of estimating the ownership position of Rio Tinto under the scenarios described above, the number of Common Shares and the percentage of the total outstanding Common Shares stated in the preceding paragraphs are based on (i) the number of Common Shares outstanding as of the date of this Prospectus, being 741,594,430; and (ii) the applicable adjustment being made to the number of Common Shares issuable upon exercise of the Series D Warrants as a result of the Rights Offering.

Other Terms Applicable to the Offering

Under the terms of the MOA, the Subscription Price was agreed to by the Company and Rio Tinto through negotiations concluding immediately prior to the filing of this Prospectus. The Company s objective in agreeing on the Subscription Price with Rio Tinto is to encourage holders of Rights to exercise their Rights and the Subscription Price does not necessarily bear any relationship to the book value of the Company s assets, past operations, cash flows, losses, financial condition or any other established criteria for value. Holders of Rights should not consider the Subscription Price to be an indication of the Company s value. See RISK FACTORS Risks Related to the Rights Offering The Subscription Price is not necessarily an indication of value.

Rights not exercised prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date will be void and of no value and no longer exercisable for any Common Shares.

At the Commencement Date, the Rights will be evidenced by Rights Certificates registered in the name of the Registered Shareholder entitled thereto. Each Registered Shareholder, other than a Non-Prospectus Holder, will receive a Rights Certificate evidencing the total number of Rights to which such Shareholder is entitled. Subject to certain exceptions described herein, Rights Certificates may not be held directly by, and subscriptions for Common Shares will not be accepted from, Non-Prospectus Holders. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

Shareholders that hold their Common Shares through a Participant will not receive physical Rights Certificates evidencing their ownership of Rights. Instead, on the Record Date, a global Rights Certificate representing the total number of Rights to which all such Shareholders are entitled pursuant to the terms of the Rights Offering will be issued in registered form to, and in the name of, CDS or DTC (or one of their respective nominees), as the case may be, and will be delivered to CDS or DTC, as the case may be. The Company expects that each such Shareholder will receive a confirmation of the number of Rights issued to it from its respective Participant in accordance with the practices and procedures of that Participant. Each of CDS and DTC will be responsible for establishing and maintaining book-entry accounts for Participants holding Rights. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held In Book-Entry Form below.

The Rights Offering is not Subject to any Minimum Subscription Level.

The completion of the Rights Offering is not subject to any minimum subscription level. Rights are transferable. A Right does not entitle the holder thereof to any rights whatsoever as a securityholder of the Company other than to subscribe for and purchase Common Shares as described herein.

Registered Shareholders Wishing to be Recognized as Qualified Holders.

This Prospectus qualifies the distribution of the Rights, the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares only in the Prospectus Jurisdictions, except where the subscription by a holder of Rights in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction is lawfully made by a Qualified Holder in compliance with all securities and other laws applicable in the Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction where such person is resident. Registered Shareholders that wish to be recognized as Qualified Holders must contact the Subscription Agent at the earliest possible time, and in any event prior to 4:30 p.m. (Eastern time) on July 10, 2012, in order to satisfy the Company that such holders are Qualified Holders. From and after 9:00 a.m. on July 11, 2012, the Subscription Agent will attempt to sell the Rights of registered Non-Prospectus Holders that have not demonstrated that they are Qualified Holders, on such date or dates and at such price or prices and in such markets as the Subscription Agent determines in its sole discretion. The Subscription Agent will convert or cause to be converted any proceeds denominated in Canadian dollars into United States dollars at the prevailing exchange rate on the date of distribution and, after deducting any expenses incurred by the Subscription Agent in connection with such conversion, distribute all proceeds in United States dollars to the registered Non-Prospectus Holders on a pro rata basis. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders .

Shareholders Resident in the United States

We have filed with the SEC a Registration Statement on Form F-10 under the U.S. Securities Act, and expect to make certain other filings with the SEC, the NYSE and NASDAQ so that the Rights and the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights issued to Shareholders that are U.S. residents and are not affiliates of the Company will not be subject to transfer restrictions under U.S. securities law.

Dilution to Existing Shareholders

If a Shareholder wishes to retain its current percentage ownership, and assuming all the Rights are exercised, a Shareholder should exercise all of the Rights issued to such Shareholder. If a Shareholder does not exercise its Rights and the Rights Offering is completed, such Shareholder s percentage interest in the Company may be substantially diluted upon the exercise of Rights by other Shareholders, or, if applicable, the purchase of Standby Shares by Rio Tinto, and the corresponding issuance of Common Shares.

Expiry of Rights

The Rights will expire at the Expiry Time of 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on the Expiry Date of July 19, 2012. Rights not exercised prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date will be void and of no value and will no longer be exercisable for any Common Shares.

Fees Payable by Subscribers

Apart from the Subscription Payment payable in connection with the exercise of Rights under the Basic Subscription Privilege and, if applicable, the Additional Subscription Privilege, there will be no fee or sales commission charged by us or the Subscription Agent on the issuance of Rights to Shareholders or upon the exercise of such Rights. Notwithstanding the foregoing, payment of any service charge, commission or other fee payable (including those of brokers) in connection with the purchase or sale of Rights (other than the fees for the services to be performed by the Subscription Agent referred to under DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Subscription Agent) will be the responsibility of the Subscriber. Subscribers must also pay all stamp, issue, registration or other similar taxes or duties contingent upon the issue or delivery of Common Shares to or for the order of a third party.

Rights

20 Rights are required to be exercised by a Subscriber to subscribe for seven (7) Common Shares pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege. Only subscriptions for whole Common shares will be accepted. No fractional Common Shares will be issued. The smallest increment Rights may be exercised in is three (3), with three (3) Rights able to subscribe for one (1) Common Share. To the extent a Subscriber exercises a number of Rights not evenly divisible by three (3), any Rights in excess of an increment of three (3) and less than the next highest increment of three (3) will be cancelled and the Subscription Payment for such excess will be returned to such Subscriber, without deduction or interest.

Rights will be eligible for exercise at any time from the Commencement Date to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. If a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder wants to exercise some but not all of the Rights represented by a Rights Certificate and such holder wishes to retain the ability to exercise the balance of the unexercised Rights represented by a Rights Certificate, such holder must first complete and submit to the Subscription Agent Form 4 on the Rights Certificate in order to divide the Rights and be issued two separate Rights Certificates: one certificate representing the number of Rights that the holder wishes to exercise in the first instance (which should then be completed and delivered to the Subscription Agent) and a second certificate representing the balance of unexercised Rights available for future exercise prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. For information on how to exercise Rights, see DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Book-Entry Form and Common Shares Held in Registered Form .

Prospectus Holders and Qualified Holders that are unsure how to exercise their Rights should contact the Subscription Agent, the Company or their respective Participant. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Enquiries below.

Deemed Representation and Warranty of Each Subscriber

As a condition to a purchase of any Common Shares in the Rights Offering, each Subscriber other than a Qualified Holder will be deemed to have represented and warranted that it is resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, and this representation and warranty will be relied upon by us and the Subscription Agent.

Subscription Agent and Depository

CIBC Mellon Trust Company, in its role as Subscription Agent, has been appointed to (i) receive subscriptions for Common Shares and Subscription Payments directly from Registered Shareholders or indirectly through Participants, and (ii) act as depository and to perform certain services relating to the exercise and transfer of Rights. Completed Rights Certificates and Subscription Payments under the Rights Offering should be delivered by hand delivery, mail or courier service as follows:

By Mail: P.O. Box 1036 By Hand or Courier: 320 Bay Street

Adelaide Street Postal Station

Toronto, Ontario

M5C 2K4

Basement Level (B1)

Toronto, Ontario

M5H 4A6

Attention: Corporate Restructures Attention: Corporate Restructures

If you have any questions, you should contact the Subscription Agent, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, toll-free at 1-800-387-0825 (in North America) or 1-416-682-3860 (outside North America), or by email at inquiries@canstockta.com.

Common Shares Held In Book-Entry Form

Shareholders that hold their Common Shares through a Participant will not receive physical Rights Certificates evidencing their ownership of Rights. Instead, on the Record Date, one or more global Rights Certificates representing the total number of Rights to which all such Shareholders are entitled pursuant to the terms of the Rights Offering will be issued in registered form to, and in the name of, CDS or DTC (or one of their respective nominees), as the case may be, and will be delivered to CDS or DTC, as the case may be. The Company expects that each such Shareholder will receive a confirmation of the number of Rights issued to it from its respective Participant in accordance with the practices and procedures of that Participant. Each of CDS and DTC will be responsible for establishing and maintaining book-entry accounts for Participants holding Rights.

For Common Shares held through a Participant, a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder may exercise the Rights issued in respect of such Common Shares by: (a) delivering to the Participant a properly completed form required by your Participant to effect the exercise of your Rights, and (b) forwarding to such Participant the Subscription Price for each Common Share that such holder wishes to subscribe for in accordance with the terms of this Rights Offering.

Subscriptions for Common Shares made through a Participant will be irrevocable and Subscribers will be unable to withdraw their subscriptions for Common Shares once submitted.

Holders that wish to exercise Rights issued in respect of Common Shares held through a CDS Participant or a DTC Participant should contact such CDS Participant or DTC Participant to determine how Rights may be exercised. The entire Subscription Payment for the exercise of any Rights exercised must be paid at the time of subscription and must be received by the Subscription Agent at the Subscription Office prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. Accordingly, Subscribers must provide the CDS Participant or DTC Participant holding their Rights with the Beneficial Owner Election Form and the corresponding Subscription Payment sufficiently in advance of the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date to permit proper exercise of their Rights. Participants will have an earlier deadline for receipt of the Beneficial Owner Election Form and corresponding Subscription Payment.

None of the Company or the Subscription Agent will have any liability for: (a) the records maintained by CDS or DTC or by CDS Participants or DTC Participants relating to the Rights or the book-entry accounts maintained by them; (b) maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such Rights; or (c) any advice or representations made or given by CDS or DTC or by CDS Participants or DTC Participants with respect to the rules and regulations of CDS or DTC, respectively, or any action to be taken by CDS or DTC or by CDS Participants or DTC Participants, as the case may be. The ability of a person having an interest in Rights held through a Participant to pledge such interest or otherwise take action with respect to such interest (other than through a Participant) may be limited due to the lack of a physical Rights Certificate. Holders of Rights that hold such Rights through a Participant must arrange sales or transfers of Rights through their Participant. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Sale or Transfer of Rights .

CDS

The Subscription Price for Rights held through a CDS Participant is payable, at the election of the Subscriber but subject to any additional restrictions a Participant may impose, in either Canadian dollars or United States dollars by way of wire transfer, cheque, bank draft or money order payable to the CDS Participant, by direct debit from the Subscriber s brokerage account or by electronic funds transfer or other similar payment mechanism.

DTC

If Rights are held of record through DTC, a holder may exercise its Rights through the DTC s PSOP function by instructing DTC to charge his or her applicable DTC account for the Subscription Payment for the Common Shares and deliver such amount to the Subscription Agent. If Rights are held through a DTC Participant, the holder of such Rights may not be able to exercise such Rights in Canadian dollars and such holder should contact its DTC Participant if it wishes to submit any Subscription Payment in Canadian dollars. The Subscription Agent must receive the required subscription documents and the Subscription Payment for the Common Shares sufficiently in advance of the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date to permit proper exercise of Rights. Participants will have an earlier deadline for receipt of instructions and payment.

Common Shares Held in Registered Form

Registered Shareholders in a Prospectus Jurisdiction will be mailed a copy of this Prospectus and a Rights Certificate representing the total number of Rights each such Shareholder is entitled to receive. In order to exercise Rights represented by the Rights Certificate, Subscribers must complete and deliver the Rights Certificate in accordance with the instructions set out below.

Rights not exercised by the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date will be void and of no value and will no longer be exercisable for any Common Shares. The Subscription Price for Rights exercised by Subscribers is payable, at the election of the Subscriber, in either Canadian dollars or United States dollars by way of wire transfer, certified cheque, bank draft or money order payable to the Subscription Agent.

How to Complete the Rights Certificate

1. **Form 1 Basic Subscription Privilege**. Every 20 Rights entitle the holder thereof to subscribe for seven (7) Common Shares pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege. The maximum number of Rights that may be exercised pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege is shown in the box on the upper right-hand corner of the face of the Rights Certificate. If a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder wants to exercise some but not all of its Rights pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and such holder wishes to retain the ability to exercise the balance of its unexercised Rights pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege, such holder must first complete and submit to the Subscription Agent Form 4 on the Rights Certificate in order to divide the Rights and be issued two separate Right Certificates: one certificate representing the number of Rights that the holder wishes to exercise in the first instance (which should then be completed and delivered to the Subscription Agent) and a second certificate representing the balance of unexercised Rights available for future exercise pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date.

Only subscriptions for whole Common Shares will be accepted. Where the exercise of Rights would otherwise entitle the holder of Rights to fractional Common Shares, the holder sentitlement will be reduced to the next lowest whole number of Common Shares. See No Fractional Common Shares; No Fractional Cents below.

Completion of Form 1 of the Rights Certificate constitutes a representation by the holder thereof that the holder, other than in the case of a Qualified Holder, is not a resident of a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction or an agent of a person that is a resident of a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction.

2. **Form 2** Additional Subscription Privilege. Subscribers who exercise their Basic Subscription Privilege in full are entitled to subscribe for Additional Common Shares, if any, by completing Form 2 of the Rights Certificate. Only a Subscriber who wishes to exercise the Additional Subscription Privilege should complete and sign Form 2 of the Rights Certificate. See Additional Subscription Privilege above for details pertaining to the Additional Subscription Privilege.

- 3. **Form 3** Transfer of Rights. Only a holder of Rights that wishes to transfer the Rights represented by a Rights Certificate should complete and sign Form 3 on the Rights Certificate. To complete a transfer, a holder of Rights must complete Form 3 on the Rights Certificate and have its signature guaranteed by one of the following methods:
 - · <u>Holders in Canada and the United States</u>: A Medallion Guarantee obtained from a member of an acceptable Medallion Guarantee Program (STAMP, SEMP or MSP). Many banks, credit unions, savings associations and broker dealers are members of a Medallion Guarantee Program. The guarantor must affix a stamp in the space above bearing the actual words Medallion Guaranteed.
 - Holders in Canada: In addition to a Medallion Guarantee, holders in Canada may obtain a Signature Guarantee from a major Canadian Schedule I bank that is not a member of a Medallion Guarantee Program. The guarantor must affix a stamp in the space above bearing the actual words Signature Guaranteed.
 - <u>Holders outside Canada and the United States</u>: Must obtain a guarantee from a local financial institution that has a corresponding affiliate in Canada or the United States that is a member of an acceptable Medallion Guarantee Program. The corresponding affiliate must over-guarantee the guarantee provided by the local financial institution.

It is not necessary for a transferee to obtain a new Rights Certificate to exercise the Rights, but the signatures of the transferee on Form 1 and Form 2, if applicable, must correspond in every particular with the name of the transferee on Form 3 (or the bearer if no transferee is specified) as the absolute owner of the Rights Certificate for all purposes. If Form 3 is completed, the Company and the Subscription Agent will treat the transferee as the absolute owner of the Rights Certificate for all purposes and will not be affected by notice to the contrary.

- 4. **Form 4 Dividing or Combining**. Only a holder of Rights that wishes to divide or combine the Rights represented by a Rights Certificate should complete and sign Form 4 on the Rights Certificate. Rights Certificates need not be endorsed if the new Rights Certificate(s) will be issued in the same name. The Subscription Agent will then issue a new Rights Certificate in such denominations (totalling the same number of Rights as represented by the Rights Certificate(s) being divided or combined) as are required by the Rights Certificate holder. Rights Certificates must be surrendered for division or combination in sufficient time prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date to permit the new Rights Certificates to be issued to and used by the Rights Certificate holder. The Subscription Agent will facilitate subdivisions of the Rights until 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on July 16, 2012, three trading days prior to the Expiry Date.
- 5. Payment. The Subscription Price per Common Share is payable, at the election of the Subscriber, in either United States or Canadian dollars by way of wire transfer, certified cheque, bank draft or money order payable to the order of CIBC Mellon Trust Company. Payment must include the total Subscription Price for the aggregate number of Common Shares subscribed for pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and, if applicable, the Additional Subscription Privilege. If the number of Additional Common Shares issued to a Subscriber who has exercised the Additional Subscription Privilege is less than the number of Additional Common Shares that such Subscriber subscribed for, the Subscription Agent will, when mailing the share certificate for the Common Shares issued to such Subscriber, refund without interest or deduction the excess portion of the total Subscription Price paid by such Subscriber. In addition, if the Rights Offering does not proceed, the Subscription Payments made pursuant to the Basic Subscription Privilege and Additional Subscription Privilege will be returned promptly to the Subscribers by the Subscription Agent without interest or deduction.
- 6. **Delivery**. Holders of Rights that exercise their Rights for Common Shares must complete and mail the enclosed Rights Certificate to the Subscription Agent, together with the applicable Subscription Payment, in the enclosed return envelope. The completed Rights Certificate and the applicable Subscription Payment must be received by the Subscription Agent, unless the guaranteed delivery procedures described below are followed, by no later than the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date. If mailing, registered mail is recommended. Sufficient time should be allowed to avoid late delivery.

The signature of the holder of a Rights Certificate must correspond in every particular with the name that appears on the face of the Rights Certificate. Signatures by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney, officer of a company or any person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity should be accompanied by evidence of authority satisfactory to the Subscription Agent.

Subscriptions for Common Shares will be irrevocable and Subscribers will be unable to withdraw their subscriptions for Common Shares once submitted.

Any Prospectus Holder or Qualified Holder that fails to complete their subscription in accordance with the foregoing instructions prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date will forfeit their Rights under the Basic Subscription Privilege and, to the extent it applies, the Additional Subscription Privilege attaching to those Rights.

Guaranteed Delivery Procedures

If you wish to exercise your Rights and you are a Registered Holder that is a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder, but you do not have sufficient time to deliver the Rights Certificate evidencing your Rights to the Subscription Agent before the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, you may exercise your Rights by complying with the following guaranteed delivery procedures:

- · provide your payment in full of the Subscription Price for the aggregate number of Common Shares subscribed for under both the Basic Subscription Privilege and, if applicable, the Additional Subscription Privilege to the Subscription Agent before the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date;
- · deliver a notice of guaranteed delivery to the Subscription Agent at or before the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date; and
- deliver the properly completed Rights Certificate evidencing the Rights being exercised, with any required signature guarantee as described herein, to the Subscription Agent, within three trading days after the Expiry Date.

Your notice of guaranteed delivery must be substantially in the form provided to you with your Rights Certificate. Your notice of guaranteed delivery must come from a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder, as applicable. In your notice of guaranteed delivery you must state:

- · your name;
- the number of Rights represented by your Rights Certificate, the number of Common Shares you are subscribing for pursuant to both the Basic Subscription Privilege and, if applicable, the Additional Subscription Privilege to the Subscription Agent; and
- · your guarantee that you will deliver to the Subscription Agent any Rights Certificates evidencing the Rights you are exercising within three trading days after the Expiry Date.

You may deliver the notice of guaranteed delivery to the Subscription Agent in the same manner as the Rights Certificate at the addresses set forth above under DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Subscription Agent and Depositary .

The Subscription Agent will send you additional copies of the form of notice of guaranteed delivery if you need them. You may call the Subscription Agent toll-free at 1-800-387-0825 (in North America) or 1-416-682-3860 (outside North America).

If you wish to exercise your Rights and you are a Prospectus Holder or a Qualified Holder holding Rights through a Participant, but you are not able to deliver the Rights according to the practices and procedures of that Participant such that the Subscription Agent receives your Rights before the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, you may be able to exercise your Rights by complying with that Participant s guaranteed delivery procedures. Please contact the Participant through which you hold your Rights well in advance of the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date for more information regarding its guaranteed delivery procedures.

Undeliverable Rights

Rights Certificates returned to the Subscription Agent as undeliverable will be held by the Subscription Agent until the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date, after which time the Rights represented by such Rights Certificate will be void and of no value and no longer be exercisable for any Common Shares. As a result, the Subscription Agent will not sell or attempt to sell such undelivered Rights and no proceeds of sale will be

credited to holders of such Rights.

Sale or Transfer of Rights

A holder of Rights in registered form may sell or transfer some or all of such Rights to any person that is not a Non-Prospectus Holder. A holder of Rights in registered form that wishes to sell or transfer some or all of its Rights must complete Form 3 on the Rights Certificate and have its signature guaranteed in accordance with the procedures outlined above. Holders that hold their Rights either through a CDS Participant or DTC Participant must arrange purchases or transfers of Rights through their CDS Participant or DTC Participant, respectively. See DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Common Shares Held in Book Entry Form and Common Shares Held in Registered Form How to Complete the Rights Certificate .

The Company has received conditional approval from the TSX to approve the listing of the Rights, the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares. Similar approvals have been received from the NYSE and NASDAQ to admit the Rights for trading and list the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of Rights and the Standby Shares. Listing or admittance for trading of the Rights, the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights, and the Standby Shares on the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ is subject to the Company fulfilling all of the listing requirements of each of the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ, respectively. Provided the Company fulfills all such requirements, the Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX and admitted for trading on each of the NYSE and NASDAQ on June 14, 2012. The Rights will be listed for trading on the TSX under the symbol IVN.RT , and admitted for trading on the NYSE or NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.WIRT and IVN.V, respectively, until such time as regular way trading of the Rights on the NYSE and NASDAQ begins, at which time the Rights will trade on the NYSE and NASDAQ under the symbols IVN.RT and IVN.R , respectively. The Rights will cease trading on the TSX at noon (Eastern time) on the Expiry Date, and on the NYSE and NASDAQ at the close of trading (New York time) on the day immediately preceding the Expiry Date. Holders that do not wish to exercise their Rights may sell or transfer their Rights through usual investment channels, such as investment dealers and brokers, at the holder s own expense. The Rights will cease trading on the TSX at noon (Eastern time) on the Expiry Date, and on the NYSE and NASDAQ at the close of trading (New York time) on the day immediately preceding the Expiry Date. The Company has filed with the SEC a Registration Statement on Form F-10 under the U.S. Securities Act, and expects to make other certain filings with the SEC, the NYSE and NASDAO so that the Rights and the Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Rights issued to Shareholders that are U.S. residents and are not affiliates of the Company will not be subject to transfer restrictions under U.S. securities law.

Persons interested in selling or purchasing Rights should be aware that the exercise of Rights by holders that are located in Non-Prospectus Jurisdictions will not be permitted unless the person exercising the Rights meets the conditions and satisfies the procedures described under

Non-Prospectus Holders below.

Non-Prospectus Holders

Holders of Rights that reside outside of Canada or the United States and any persons (including any Participants) that have a contractual or legal obligation to forward this document to a jurisdiction outside a Prospectus Jurisdiction should read this section.

This Prospectus covers the distribution of the Offered Securities in the Prospectus Jurisdictions only. Rights Certificates will not be sent to any Shareholders with addresses of record in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction and, except as described herein, Rights may not be exercised by or on behalf of any holder of Rights with addresses of record in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction. Instead, Non-Prospectus Holders will be sent a copy of this Prospectus together with a letter advising them that their Rights Certificates will be held by the Subscription Agent as agent for the benefit of all such Non-Prospectus Holders. The letter will also set out the conditions required to be met, and procedures that must be followed, in order for Non-Prospectus Holders to participate in the Rights Offering.

Notwithstanding any of the foregoing, subscriptions from Qualified Holders will be accepted. The Company has confirmed that Rio Tinto and Robert Friedland are Qualified Holders. Shareholders that have not received Rights Certificates but are resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction or that wish to be recognized as Qualified Holders must contact the Subscription Agent at the earliest possible time. Rights of Shareholders with addresses of record in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction will be held by the Subscription Agent until 4:30 p.m. (Eastern time) on July 10, 2012 in order to provide such holders with the opportunity to satisfy the Company that (i) the holder is resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction, or (ii) the exercise of their Rights will not be in violation of securities and other laws applicable in the Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction where such person is resident. From and after 9:00 a.m. on July 11, 2012 and until the Expiry Date, the Subscription Agent will attempt to sell the Rights of such registered Non-Prospectus Holders on such

date or dates and at such price or prices and in such markets as the Subscription Agent determines in its sole discretion. The Subscription Agent will convert or cause to be converted any proceeds denominated in Canadian dollars into United States dollars at the prevailing exchange rate on the date of distribution and, after deducting any expenses incurred by the Subscription Agent in connection with such conversion, distribute all proceeds in United States dollars to the registered Non-Prospectus Holders on a pro rata basis.

No charge will be made for the sale of Rights on behalf of Non-Prospectus Holders by the Subscription Agent except for a proportionate share of any brokerage commissions incurred by the Subscription Agent and the costs of or incurred by the Subscription Agent in connection with the sale of the Rights. The proceeds from the sale of Rights by the Subscription Agent (net of brokerage fees and selling expenses and, if applicable, costs incurred and Canadian withholding taxes) will be divided on a pro rata basis among registered Non-Prospectus Holders and delivered to such Non-Prospectus Holders as soon as reasonably practicable, provided that amounts of less than US\$10.00 will not be remitted. The Subscription Agent will act in its capacity as agent of the registered Non-Prospectus Holders on a best efforts basis only, and none of the Company or the Subscription Agent accept any liability for the price obtained on the sale of Rights or the inability of the Subscription Agent to sell the Rights. None of the Company or the Subscription Agent will be subject to any liability for or in connection with the sale of, or failure to sell, any Rights on behalf of Non-Prospectus Holders. There is a risk that the proceeds to be received from the sale of Rights issued in respect of Common Shares held by Non-Prospectus Holders would not exceed the costs of or incurred by the Subscription Agent in connection with the sale of such Rights, in which case no sale of Rights will occur and no proceeds will be remitted to Non-Prospectus Holders.

Holders of Rights that are not resident in Canada or the United States should be aware that the acquisition and disposition of any of the Offered Securities may have tax consequences in the jurisdiction in which they reside which are not described in this Prospectus. Such holders should consult their own tax advisors about the specific tax consequences of acquiring, holding and disposing of the Offered Securities.

Common Share Certificates

Any Common Shares issued in connection with the Rights Offering will be registered in the name of the person to whom the Rights Certificate was issued or to whom the Rights have been properly and duly transferred. The certificates representing such Common Shares will be delivered by mail to the address of the Subscriber as it appears on the Rights Certificate, unless otherwise directed, or to the address of the transferee, if any, indicated on the appropriate form on the Rights Certificate as soon as practicable after the Expiry Date. Except as otherwise described under DETAILS OF THE RIGHTS OFFERING Non-Prospectus Holders , Common Shares will not be issued to or on behalf of any holder of Rights with addresses of record in a Non-Prospectus Jurisdiction, other than Qualified Holders that exercise their Rights.

Holders of Rights that hold their Rights through a CDS Participant or through a DTC Participant will not receive physical certificates evidencing their ownership of Common Shares issued upon the exercise of the Basic Subscription Privilege or Additional Subscription Privilege. At the Closing Date, one or more global certificates representing such Common Shares will be issued in registered form to, and in the name of, CDS, DTC or their respective nominees as applicable.

Enquiries

If you have any questions, you should contact the Subscription Agent, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, toll-free at 1-800-387-0825 (in North America) or 1-416-682-3860 (outside North America), or by email at inquiries@canstockta.com.

Validity and Rejection of Subscriptions

Any Prospectus Holder or Qualified Holder that fails to complete their subscription in accordance with the instructions herein prior to the Expiry Time on the Expiry Date will forfeit their Rights under the Basic Subscription Privilege and the Additional Subscription Privilege.

All questions as to the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance of any subscription will be determined by us in our sole discretion, which determination will be final and binding. All subscriptions are irrevocable. Subject to applicable laws and the rules of the TSX, NYSE and NASDAQ, we reserve the absolute right to reject any subscription if such subscription is not in proper form or if the acceptance thereof or the issue of Common Shares upon the exercise of the Rights could be deemed unlawful. We also reserve the right to waive any defect with regard to any particular subscription. Neither we nor the Subscription Agent will be under any duty to give any notification of any defect or irregularity in such subscriptions, nor will either of us incur any liability for failure to give such notification.

We reserve the right to treat as invalid any exercise or purported exercise of any Rights in the Rights Offering that appears to us to have been exercised, effected or dispatched in a manner which may involve a breach of the laws or regulations of any jurisdiction or if we believe, or our agents believe, that the same may violate or be inconsistent with the procedures and terms set out in this Prospectus or in breach of the representation and warranty that a holder exercising its Rights is resident in a Prospectus Jurisdiction.

No Fractional Common Shares; No Fractional Cents

We will not issue fractional Common Shares upon the exercise of Rights. Where the exercise of Rights would otherwise entitle a Subscriber thereof to fractional Common Shares, the Subscriber s entitlement will be reduced to the next lowest whole number of Common Shares. Where the exercise of Rights would result in the payment of a fractional cent in respect of the aggregate Subscription Price, the aggregate Subscription Price payable by such Subscriber will be rounded up to the next whole cent.

Reservation of Common Shares

We will, at all times, reserve sufficient unissued Common Shares to permit the exercise of all of the Rights.

Hart-Scott Rodino Act Notification Obligations

If as a result of exercising your Rights you would hold Common Shares worth more than US\$68.2 million, including any Common Shares you currently hold, your proposed acquisition may trigger notification obligations under the *Hart-Scott-Rodino Act*. In these circumstances, you should seek the advice of legal counsel to determine the applicability of the *Hart-Scott-Rodino Act* to the exercise of your Rights.

CERTAIN AGREEMENTS OF THE COMPANY

MOA

For a summary of the material terms and conditions of the MOA, see MOA WITH RIO TINTO .

HOA

On December 8, 2010, the Company and Rio Tinto entered into the HOA, whereby the Company and Rio Tinto agreed to a number of transactions respecting Rio Tinto s support for and participation in the Company s previous rights offering transaction, the financing and management of the Oyu Tolgoi Project, replacing or amending certain contractual obligations under the PPA and other matters. For a more information on the HOA, reference is made to the AIF, which is incorporated by reference in this Prospectus.

Interim Funding Facility

Under the HOA, Rio Tinto agreed to provide the Company, pending receipt of a comprehensive third party project financing package for the Oyu Tolgoi Project, a non-revolving interim funding facility of US\$1.8 billion (the Interim Funding Facility) to fund on-going development of the Oyu Tolgoi Project. Subject to mandatory earlier repayment upon the Company having obtained third party project financing, the Interim Funding Facility matures, and all principal, interest and other amounts thereunder are due and payable, on December 31, 2013. The Interim Funding

Facility bears interest at a rate equal to the daily weighted average of: (i) the interest rate charged from time to time in respect of the on-lending of advances made under the Interim Funding Facility to OT LLC; (ii) the rate at which dividends are paid from time to time by OT LLC on preferred shares in the capital of OT LLC, if any, which are purchased with funds advanced under the Interim Funding Facility; and (iii) the rate(s) at which dividends, interest or other periodic payments are made from time to time to any provider of funds to OT LLC which derive from advances made under the Interim Funding Facility. As at June 7, 2012, approximately US\$1.6 billion had been drawn down on the Interim Funding Facility.

Lock-up Agreement Pursuant to the SGQ Takeover Bid

On April 1, 2012, the Company entered into the Lock-up Agreement with Chalco in connection with the SGQ Takeover Bid that Chalco proposes to make for up to 60%, but not less than 56%, of the common shares of SGQ at C\$8.48 per share. The Lock-up Agreement provides for a hard lock-up covenant by the Company pursuant to which the Company must tender all of its SGQ common shares to the SGQ Takeover Bid, is precluded from tendering or voting any of its SGQ common shares to, or in favour of, any other acquisition proposal relating to SGQ and must vote against other acquisition proposals or actions which might prevent, delay or interfere with the successful completion of the SGQ Takeover Bid. Chalco has confirmed that it intends not to take up any shares under the SGQ Takeover Bid until all regulatory approvals are received. The Company and Chalco have announced their intention to co-operate with the Government of Mongolia in connection with the new foreign investment legislation it is implementing to ensure compliance of the SGQ Takeover Bid with such legislation.

PPA

On October 18, 2006, the Company and Rio Tinto entered into the PPA which was subsequently amended. Under the PPA, Rio Tinto has, among other rights and entitlements, pre-emptive rights to participate, subject to certain specific exceptions, in future issuances of Common Shares on a basis sufficient to maintain its percentage shareholding interest in the Company on economic terms equivalent to those upon which any such Common Shares are issued to third parties. Rio Tinto also has, subject to certain specific exceptions, a right of first offer in respect of any equity financing that the Company proposes to undertake and a right of first refusal with respect to any proposed disposition by the Company of an interest in the Oyu Tolgoi Project. Rio Tinto s right of first offer in respect of equity financing expires in October 2012.

CONSOLIDATED CAPITALIZATION

Other than as described below, there have been no material changes in the share capitalization or in the loan capitalization of the Company since March 31, 2012, the date of the Company s most recently filed financial statements.

The following table sets forth the Company s capitalization as at March 31, 2012. The Company s capitalization is presented on an actual basis, and as adjusted for the Rights Offering. The capitalization table should be read in conjunction with the Company s interim consolidated financial statements as at and for the period ended March 31, 2012, which are incorporated by reference in this Prospectus.

		Outstanding as at		
		March 31, 2012		
		after giving		
		effect		
		to the (i) April		
		and		
		May 2012 draws		
		on		
		the Interim		
		Funding		
	Outstanding as at	Facility ⁽³⁾		
	March 31,	and (ii) Rights		
	2012	Offering ⁽⁴⁾⁽⁵⁾		
	(Stated in thousands of	(Stated in thousands of United States dollars)		
Amounts due under credit facilities ⁽¹⁾	45,799	45,799		
Convertible credit facility ⁽²⁾	142,659	142,659		
Interim Funding Facility ⁽³⁾	1,104,366	1,580,817		
Share capital ⁽⁴⁾⁽⁵⁾	6,848,403	8,589,633		

- (1) See Note 8 to the Interim Financial Statements, which are incorporated by reference herein, for information regarding amounts due under credit facilities.
- (2) Consists of a convertible credit facility issued to China Investment Corporation. See Note 9 to the Interim Financial Statements, which are incorporated by reference herein, for information regarding the convertible credit facility.
- (3) See CERTAIN AGREEMENTS OF THE COMPANY Interim Funding Facility for information regarding the Interim Funding Facility.
- (4) The unaudited pro forma capitalization as at March 31, 2012 assumes full subscription under the Rights Offering at the United States dollar denominated Subscription Price, the issuance of US\$1,816,906,350 in Common Shares pursuant to the exercise of all Rights issued pursuant to the Rights Offering and the application of the proceeds therefrom as described under USE OF PROCEEDS, before deducting expenses related to the Rights Offering estimated at US\$3,000,000, which are payable by the Company, and the Standby Purchaser Fee of US\$72,676,254, which is calculated based on the assumption that all of the Rights will be exercised. Actual proceeds to the Company will vary depending on the relative amounts of Subscription Payments received by the Company in United States dollars and Canadian dollars, the exchange rate between United States dollars and Canadian dollars and the number of Common Shares outstanding on the Record Date.
- (5) Under the terms of the Rights Offering, the monetary amount to be received by the Company upon the exercise of the Rights is not fixed; each holder of Rights can elect either the United States dollar or the Canadian dollar Subscription Price and the Canadian dollar Subscription Price is not denominated in the Company s functional currency (the United States dollar). Therefore, the pro rata distribution of Rights to Shareholders will be accounted for as a derivative financial liability measured at fair value. The unaudited pro forma capitalization as at March 31, 2012 does not incorporate the effects of such fair value accounting.

DESCRIPTION OF SHARE CAPITAL

The authorized share capital of the Company consists of an unlimited number of Common Shares without par value and an unlimited number of Preferred Shares without par value. As of June 7, 2012, there are 741,594,430 Common Shares and no Preferred Shares issued and outstanding. Rights and restrictions in respect of the Common Shares and the Preferred Shares are set out in our articles of continuance, our by-laws and in the YBCA and its regulations. In addition, as of June 7, 2012, there are options outstanding to acquire 21,156,602 Common Shares pursuant to our Employees and Directors Equity Incentive Plan.

Common Shares

Shareholders are entitled to one vote per Common Share at all meetings of Shareholders except meetings at which only holders of another specified class or series of shares of the Company are entitled to vote separately as a class or series. Subject to the prior rights of the holders of Preferred Shares, the holders of Common Shares are entitled to receive dividends as and when declared by the Board of Directors, and to receive a pro rata share of the remaining property and assets of the Company in the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company. The Common Shares carry no pre-emptive, redemption, purchase or conversion rights. Pursuant to the terms of the PPA and the MOA, Rio Tinto has certain anti-dilution rights that permit it to acquire additional securities so as to maintain its proportional equity interest in the Company. Neither the YBCA nor the constating documents of the Company impose restrictions on the transfer of Common Shares on the register of the Company, provided that the Company receives the certificate representing the Common Shares to be transferred together with a duly endorsed instrument of transfer and payment of any fees and taxes which may be prescribed by the Board of Directors from time to time. There are no sinking fund provisions in relation to the Common Shares and they are not liable to further calls or to assessment by the Company. The YBCA provides that the rights and provisions attached to any class of shares may not be modified, amended or varied unless consented to by special resolution passed by a majority of not less than two-thirds of the votes cast in person or by proxy by holders of shares of that class.

Preferred Shares

The Preferred Shares are issuable in one or more series, each consisting of such number of Preferred Shares as may be fixed by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may from time to time, by resolution passed before the issue of any Preferred Shares of any particular series, alter the constating documents of the Company to determine the designation of the Preferred Shares of that series and to fix the number of Preferred Shares therein and alter the constating documents to create, define and attach special rights and restrictions to the shares of that series, including, without limitation, the following: (i) the nature, rate or amount of dividends and the dates, places and currencies of payment thereof; (ii) the consideration for, and the terms and conditions of, any purchase of the Preferred Shares for cancellation or redemption; (iii) conversion or exchange rights; (iv) the terms and conditions of any share purchase plan or sinking fund; and (v) voting rights and restrictions. Registered holders of any Preferred Shares or Common Shares are entitled, at their option, to a certificate representing their shares of the Company.

Options to Purchase Common Shares

The Rights Offering is a corporate transaction that will affect the Company s issued share capital and its outstanding equity securities that are convertible into, exchangeable for or exercisable to acquire unissued share capital (Convertible Securities). Some, but not all, of the Company s outstanding Convertible Securities contain certain anti-dilution adjustment provisions that are intended to ensure that a holder of Convertible Securities is entitled to acquire equivalent share capital after the occurrence of a relevant corporate transaction, such as the Rights Offering. The Series D Warrants are subject to certain specific anti-dilution adjustment provisions that are intended to ensure that a holder is entitled to acquire equivalent share capital after the occurrence of a relevant corporate transaction, such as the Rights Offering. Incentive stock options (Stock Options) issued under the Company s Employees and Directors Equity Incentive Plan (the Equity Incentive Plan) are not subject to specific anti-dilution adjustment provisions. Instead, the Equity Incentive Plan authorizes the Board of Directors to make appropriate adjustments to the terms of outstanding Stock Options to reflect changes to the Common Shares resulting from corporate transactions such as the Rights Offering Adjustments, if any, made to the Stock Options resulting in such Stock Options being exercisable to acquire a greater number of Common Shares trigger equivalent adjustments under the Anti-Dilution Subscription Right. Subject to the prior approval of the TSX, the Company intends to adjust the terms of its outstanding Stock Options on a basis equivalent to the adjustments to be made, in accordance with their terms, to the Series D Warrants. Information

provided elsewhere in this Prospectus with respect to the number of Convertible Securities issued and outstanding is given without giving effect to any anti-dilution adjustment provisions described above.

Assuming that the Rights Offering is fully subscribed, the number of Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of all outstanding Series D Warrants will increase from 55,000,000 Common Shares to 74,249,999 Common Shares. There are currently Stock Options outstanding exercisable to purchase up to 21,156,602 Common Shares in the aggregate at exercise prices ranging from C\$2.82 to C\$27.83 per Common Share. Assuming that the Rights Offering is fully subscribed and the terms of the Stock Options are adjusted on a basis equivalent to the adjustments to be made to the Series D Warrants, the outstanding Stock Options, as so adjusted, would be exercisable to purchase up to 28,561,412 Common Shares in the aggregate and the number of Common Shares issuable pursuant to the Anti-Dilution Subscription Right would increase from 19,000,000 Common Shares to 25,650,000 Common Shares.

PRIOR SALES

The following table summarizes issuances of Common Shares and securities convertible into Common Shares within the twelve (12) months prior to the date of this Prospectus. C/S refers to Common Shares and the price per security represents the issue price per Common Share. S/O refers to an exercise of incentive stock options issued under the Company s Employees and Directors Equity Incentive Plan, each exercisable to purchase one (1) Common Share and the price per security represents the exercise price per Common Share. S/O Grant refers to a grant of incentive stock options under the Company s Employees and Directors Equity Incentive Plan. B/S refers to bonus shares issued as awards of fully paid Common Shares to eligible participants as and when determined to be warranted on the basis of past performance. E/S refers to shares issued pursuant to the Company s Employee Share Purchase Plan (SPP). All prices are expressed in Canadian dollars unless otherwise noted.

			Issuance					
Issuance Date	Issuance Type 201	Number Issued 1	Price	Per C/S	Date	Issuance Type 2012	Number Issued	Price Per C/S
June 17, 2011	S/O	6,895	\$	7.03	Jan. 5, 2012	E/S	8,839	\$ 19.16
June 21, 2011	C/S	$40,224,365^{(1)}$	US\$	9.43	Jan. 9, 2012	S/O	12,000	\$ 13.29
June 21, 2011	C/S	827,706	US\$	3.03	Jan. 10, 2012	S/O	862	\$ 8.35
June 21, 2011	C/S	$14,070,182^{(2)}$	US\$	8.51	Jan. 11, 2012	S/O	973	\$ 8.35
June 21, 2011	S/O	40,223	\$	7.03	Jan. 11, 2012	S/O	372	\$ 13.76
June 21, 2011	S/O	903	\$	8.35	Jan. 11, 2012	S/O	358	\$ 10.87
June 22, 2011	S/O	149	\$	7.03	Jan. 13, 2012	S/O	450	\$ 13.76
June 23, 2011	S/O	979	\$	7.03	Jan. 13, 2012	S/O	13,791	\$ 10.87
July 6, 2011	E/S	6,446	\$	24.08	Jan. 13, 2012	S/O	14,365	\$ 8.35
July 6, 2011	S/O	13,731	\$	13.35	Jan. 16, 2012	S/O	14,365	\$ 8.35
July 7, 2011	S/O	9,000	\$	8.20	Jan. 16, 2012	S/O	14,365	\$ 13.76
July 7, 2011	S/O	57,463	\$	6.32	Jan. 16, 2012	S/O	4,309	\$ 9.73
July 7, 2011	S/O	15,000	\$	7.01	Jan. 16, 2012	S/O	14,365	\$ 13.71
July 12, 2011	S/O	6,492	\$	8.35	Jan. 17, 2012	S/O	28,731	\$ 8.77
July 12, 2011	S/O	2,300	\$	8.20	Jan. 17, 2012	S/O	21,548	\$ 8.35
July 13, 2011	S/O	5,500	\$	8.20	Jan. 17, 2012	S/O	17,239	\$ 2.82
July 13, 2011	S/O	6,946	\$	13.76	Jan. 17, 2012	S/O	17,239	\$ 13.76
July 13, 2011	S/O	2,447	\$	8.35	Jan. 17, 2012	S/O	5,171	\$ 9.73
July 13, 2011	S/O	553	\$	2.82	Jan. 17, 2012	C/S	439,216	\$ 19.33
July 14, 2011	S/O	1,900	\$	8.20	Jan. 19, 2012	S/O	21,794	\$ 9.73
July 14, 2011	S/O	11,492	\$	9.73	Jan. 19, 2012	S/O	86,194	\$ 8.20
July 15, 2011	S/O	8,619	\$	8.20	Jan. 19, 2012	Return to treasury	(1,250)	n/a
July 18, 2011	S/O	2,850	\$	8.20	Jan. 20, 2012	S/O	81,436	\$ 8.35
July 22, 2011	S/O	50,000	\$	8.35	Jan. 20, 2012	S/O	121,545	\$ 2.82
July 25, 2011	S/O	35,338	\$	8.77	Jan. 20, 2012	S/O	4,022	\$ 13.76
July 26, 2011	S/O	13,731	\$	7.01	Jan. 23, 2012	S/O	150,000	\$ 2.82
July 28, 2011	S/O	2,873	\$	8.35	Jan. 23, 2012	S/O	143,658	\$ 13.76
July 28, 2011	S/O	57,463	\$	8.20	Jan. 24, 2012	S/O	25,000	\$ 13.76
Aug. 24, 2011	C/S	$27,896,570^{(3)}$	\$	18.96	Jan. 26, 2012	S/O	5,746	\$ 13.76
Sept. 8, 2011	S/O	2,758	\$	10.87	Jan. 27, 2012	S/O	3,918	\$ 13.29
Sept. 8, 2011	S/O	1,654	\$	2.82	Jan. 31, 3012	S/O	1,298	\$ 8.35
Sept. 9, 2011	S/O	15,000	\$	13.35	Feb. 7, 2012	S/O	14,365	\$ 8.35
Sept. 14, 2011	S/O	800	\$	8.20	Feb. 7, 2012	S/O	14,365	\$ 13.76
Sept. 27, 2011	S/O	46,500	\$	8.35	Feb. 8, 2012	S/O	16,125	\$ 2.82
Oct. 11, 2011	E/S	7,277	\$	21.51	Feb. 21, 2012	S/O	8,115	\$ 16.76
Oct. 24, 2011	S/O	4,000	\$	13.76	Feb. 21, 2012	S/O	28,731	\$ 13.35
Oct. 24, 2011	S/O	809	\$	8.35	Feb. 23, 2012	S/O	6,250	\$ 13.71
Oct. 27, 2011	S/O	14,365	\$	8.35	Feb. 23, 2012	S/O	12,500	\$ 8.35
Oct. 27, 2011	S/O	14,365	\$	13.76	Feb. 23, 2012	S/O	1,875	\$ 2.82
Oct. 28, 2011	S/O	18,674	\$	8.35	Feb. 23, 2012	S/O	50,000	\$ 3.47
Oct. 28, 2011	S/O	17,463	\$	15.25	Feb. 23, 2012	S/O	15,000	\$ 13.76
Oct. 31, 2011	S/O	3,500	\$	8.35	Feb. 24, 2012	S/O	7,500	\$ 9.73
Nov. 9, 2011	B/S	311,250	\$	21.14	Feb. 24, 2012	S/O	16,700	\$ 8.35

Nov. 16, 2011	S/O	16,810	\$ 13.76	Feb. 27, 2012	S/O	7,182	\$ 8.35
Nov. 16, 2011	S/O	862	\$ 2.82	Feb. 27, 2012	S/O	4,309	\$ 2.82
Nov. 16, 2011	S/O	7,182	\$ 8.35	Feb. 27, 2012	S/O	266,634	\$ 8.20
Nov. 16, 2011	S/O grant	4,360,000	\$ 21.44	Feb. 28, 2012	S/O	2,309	\$ 8.35
Nov. 17, 2011	S/O	8,880	\$ 2.82	Feb. 28, 2012	S/O	12,929	\$ 2.82
Nov. 22, 2011	S/O	6,469	\$ 2.82	Feb. 29, 2012	S/O	1,344	\$ 13.76
Nov. 30, 2011	S/O	6,464	\$ 2.82	March 23, 2012	S/O	28,731	\$ 13.35
Nov. 30, 2011	S/O	21,548	\$ 13.71	March 23, 2012	S/O	5,168	\$ 13.76
Nov. 30, 2011	S/O	3,585	\$ 8.35	March 23, 2012	S/O	6,464	\$ 2.82
Nov. 30, 2011	S/O	1,723	\$ 13.76	March 23, 2012	S/O	14,365	\$ 8.77
Dec. 2, 2011	S/O	5,746	\$ 8.35	March 23, 2012	S/O	9,981	\$ 13.71
Dec. 2, 2011	S/O	43,246	\$ 13.76	March 26, 2012	S/O	40,224	\$ 13.29
Dec. 2, 2011	S/O	6,464	\$ 2.82	March 26, 2012	S/O	15,515	\$ 9.73
Dec. 2, 2011	S/O	21,548	\$ 13.71	March 26, 2012	S/O	21,548	\$ 13.71
Dec. 5, 2011	S/O	12,497	\$ 2.82	March 26, 2012	S/O	21,548	\$ 8.35
Dec. 5, 2011	S/O	3,105	\$ 8.35	March 26, 2012	S/O	21,548	\$ 2.82
Dec. 6, 2011	S/O	40,080	\$ 2.82	March 26, 2012	S/O	21,548	\$ 13.76
Dec. 6, 2011	S/O	21,547	\$ 13.76	April 10, 2012	SPP	10,757	\$ 17.56
Dec. 6, 2011	S/O	6,938	\$ 8.35	April 10, 2012	S/O	2,406	\$ 2.82
Dec. 6, 2011	S/O	15,522	\$ 9.73	April 25, 2012	S/O	25,858	\$ 2.82
Dec. 7, 2011	S/O	44,905	\$ 2.82	May 29, 2012	B/S	172,625	\$ 10.05
Dec. 7, 2011	S/O	28,731	\$ 13.35	June 7, 2012	S/O	26,397	\$ 8.35
Dec. 7, 2011	S/O	9,194	\$ 13.29	June 7, 2012	S/O	8,619	\$ 2.82
Dec. 7, 2011	S/O	14,865	\$ 13.76				
Dec. 7, 2011	S/O	35,913	\$ 8.35				
Dec. 8, 2011	S/O	6,033	\$ 2.82				
Dec. 8, 2011	S/O	7,182	\$ 13.76				
Dec. 9, 2011	S/O	20,112	\$ 8.35				
Dec. 15, 2011	S/O	19,393	\$ 2.82				
Dec. 23, 2011	S/O	1,400	\$ 8.35				

Notes:

- (1) 40,224,365 Common Shares were issued to Rio Tinto upon its exercise of the Series C Warrants granted to it in October 2007. Each Series C Warrant was exercisable to acquire one Common Share in exchange for the payment of US\$9.43 per Common Share.
- (2) 14,070,182 Common Shares were issued to Rio Tinto upon its exercise of the remaining Series B Warrants granted to it under the PPA. Each Series B Warrant was exercisable to acquire one Common Share in exchange for the payment of US\$8.51 per Common Share.
- (3) 27,896,570 Common Shares were issued to Rio Tinto at a subscription price of C\$18.98 per Common Share upon its exercise of the Subscription Right granted to it under the HOA.
- (4) In May, 2012, Rio Tinto subscribed for the Anti-Dilution Subscription Right which provides Rio Tinto with the right to purchase Common Shares. For more details please see MOA WITH RIO TINTO Anti-Dilution Subscription Right.

The following table sets forth the number of Common Shares which were issued during the twelve (12) months preceding the date of this Prospectus pursuant to the SPP. Pursuant to the SPP, participating employees have authorized the Company to deduct from their respective salaries an amount, not to exceed seven percent (7%) of their salary prior to deductions but exclusive of any overtime pay, bonuses or allowances of any kind whatsoever for the purchase of Common Shares. The Company will credit participating employees with an additional amount equal to fifty percent (50%) of each such participants—contributions. On March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 in each calendar year, the Company issues to each participating employee that number of fully paid and non-assessable Common Shares which is equal to the aggregate amount of each respective employees—contributions together with the Company—s contributions divided by the weighted average price of the Common Shares on the TSX for the 90-day period immediately preceding the date of issuance.

Date of Issue	Number of C/S Issued	Issue Price
July 6, 2011	6,446	\$ 24.08
Oct. 11, 2011	7,277	\$ 21.51

Jan. 5, 2012	8,839	\$ 19.16
April 10, 2012	10,757	\$ 17.56

PRICE RANGE AND TRADING VOLUME

Our outstanding Common Shares are listed for trading in Canada on the TSX and in the United States on the NYSE and NASDAQ, under the trading symbol IVN . The following table sets forth the high and low sale prices of the Common Shares and their monthly trading volumes as reported on the TSX for the periods indicated.

TSX NYSE/NASDAQ
High Low Volume High Low Volume
C\$